DOCUMENT RESUME

to ensure the prompt return of abducted children, and notes that the
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Department of State; (2) Stephen Markman, United States Department of
J) stice; (3) Patrivia Hoff anéd Philip Schwartz, Family Law Section,
American Bar Association; (4) David Lloyd, National Center for
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INTERNATIONAL CHILD ABDUCTION ACT

WEDNESDAY, FEBRUARY 3, 1988

House oF REPRESENTATIVES,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON ADMINISTRATIVE LAW AND
GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS,
COMMITTEE ON THE JUDICIARY,
Washington, DC.

The subcommittee met, pursuant to call, at 10:25 a.m., in room
2226, Rayburn House Office Building, Hon. Barney Frank (chair-
man of the subcommittee) presiding.

Present: Representatives Frank, Cardin, Shaw, and Coble.

Staff present: Janet S. Potts, counsel; Belle Cummins, assistant
counsel; Roger T. Fleming, associate counsel; and Florence
McGrady, legal assistant.

Mr. FRank. The hearing of the Subcommittee on Administrative
Law and Governmental Relations will come to order. We apologize
for the delay which was necessitated by our having to vote.

Mr. SHaAw. Mr. Chairman, I would ask unanimous consent this
hearing could be covered by photography or other types of media.

Mr. FranK. The Chair hears no objection, so we will allow pho-
tography.

This is an important issue which this subcommittee promised
and the full committee chairman promised we would address last
year when the State Department authorization came up. The moral
urgency of doing everything we can to deal with the problem of
child abduction is very clear. I den’t think people need feel that we
are going to need urging to act on that. What we will be focusing
on are some of the technical questions about huw best to do it. 1
think there is general agreement with the outlines of this legisla-
tion. There are some particular questions about the privacy and
other implications. We are not dealing here with a matter of any
great controversy. It is an important matter, but one that has over-
whelming support. And to the extent that people can focus on some
of those specifics, that w 'l be helpful. (Cor ies of H.R. 2673, the sub-
ject of this hearing, and H.R. 3971, whict was later reported by the
Committee on the Judiciary to address t..ese issues, follow:)
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of International Child Abduction, and for other purposes
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IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

JUNE 11, 1987

Mr. LaNTOs (for himself ana "~ GiLMAN) introduced the following hll, which
was referred jomntly to the Committees on the Judiciary and Ways and Means

A BILL

.ucilitate implementation of the 1980 Hague Convention on
the Civil Aspects of Inter..stional Child Abduction, and for
other purposes.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-

tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,

SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.
This Act may by cited as the “International Child
Abduction Act”.
SEC. 2. FINDINGS AND DECLARATION OF PURPOSES.
The Congress finds that—
(1) The international abduction or wrongful reten-

tion of children is harmful to their well-being.
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(2) Persons should not be permitted to obtain cus-
tody of children by virtue of their wrongful removal or
retention.

(3) International abductions and retentions of chil-
dren are increasing, and only concerted cooperation
pursuant to an international agreement can effectively
combat this problem.

(4) The 1980 Hague Convention on the Civil As-
pects of International Child Abduction establishes legal
rights and procedures for the prompt return of children
who have been wrongfully removed or retained, as well
as for securing the exercise of visitation rights. Chil-
dren who are wrongfully removed or retained within
the meaning of the Convention are to be promptly re-
turned unless one of the narrow exceptions set forth in
the Convention applies. The Convention provides a
sound treaty framework to help resolve the problem of
international abduction and retention of children and
will deter such wrongful removals and retentions.

(5) This Act is designed to facilitate implementa-
tion of the Convention in the United States.

(6) The provisions of this Act are in addition to
and not in lieu of the provisions of the Convention.

(7) In enacting this Act the Congress recog-

nizes—

OHR 2671 IH




3
1 (A) the international character of the Con
vention; and
(B) the need for uniform international inter-
pretation of the Convention.

(8) The Convention and this Act empower courts

Convention and not the merits of any underlying child

2
3
4
5
6 in the United States to determine only rights under the
7
8 custody claims.

9

TITLE I—PROVISIONS IMPLE-
10 MENTING THE CONVENTION
11 SECTION 101. DEFINITIONS.
12 For the purposes of this Act—
1s (1) “Convention” means the 1980 Hague Con-
14 vention on the Civil Aspects of International Child
15 Abduction;
16 (2) “United States Central Authority” means the
17 agency of the Federal Government designated by the

18 President to perform on behal! of the United States the
19 functions of Central Authority set out in the Conven-
20 tion and this Act;
21 (3) “court” means any court of competent juris-
22 diction of a State, the District of Columbia, a territory
23 or possession of the United States, or the United
24 States;

OIR 2673 11




W@ o =1 S Y e W N e

[ I - T S S T e T T T S = S Sy
- O W o =1 Oy Y e W N = O

N N
W N

4

(4) “Federal Parent Locator Service”’ means the
service established by the Secretary of Health ang
Human Services pursuant to section 453 of the Social
Security Act (42 U.S.C. 653);

(5) “‘person” includes any individual, an institu-
tion, or any other legal entity or body;

(6) “applicant” means any person who, pursuant
to the Convention, files an application with the United
States Central Authority or a Central Authority of any
oth.r party to the Convention for the return of a child
alleged to have been wrongfully removed or retained or
for arrangements for organizing or securing the
effective exercise of rights « access pursuant to the
Convention;

(7) “petitioner” means any person who files a pe-
tition in court seeking relief under the Convention and
this Act;

(8) “respondent” means any person against whose
interests a petition is filed pursuant to the Convention
and this Act;

(9) “authorities” as used in article 15 of the Con-
vention includes public officials and courts;

(10) “rights of access’ means visitation rights;

OHR 2633 Tl
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(11) *“wrongful removal or retention” includes a
removal or retention of a child prior to the entry of a
custody order regarding that child; and
(12) “commencement of proceedings” as used in
article 12 of the Convention, with regard to the return
of children located in the United States, means the

filing of a petition in accordance with section 102(b).
SEC. 102. ADMINISTRATIVE AND JUDICIAL REMEDIES.

(a) The courts of the States, th: District of Columbia,
and the territories and possessions of the United States, and
the United States district cou s shall have concurrent
original jurisdiction with regard (o actions arising under the
Convention and this Act.

(b) Any person seexing judicial relief under the Conven-
tion and this Act may commence a civil action by filing a
petition in any court described in subsection (a) within the
jurisdiction of which a child is located at the tire the petition
is filed.

(c) Notice of an action for the return of 2 child pursuant
to the ("onvention and this Act shall be given in accordance
with the applicable las governing notice in interstate child
custody proceedings.

(d) A petitioner who seeks return of a child under the
Convention and this Act shall establish by a preponderance of

the evidence that the child has been wrongfully removed or

O HR 2631 1
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retained. A respondent who opposes return of the child has
the burden of establishing by clear and convincing evidence
that one cf the exceptions set fort! in the Convention applies.

(2) Full faith and credit shall be accorded by courts in
the United States to the judgments of other courts in the
United States ordering the return of a child pursuant to the
Convention and this Act or denying such return.

() The remedies established by the Convention and this
Act shall be ir addition to rovaedies available under other
laws or international agreements.

SEC. 103. PROVISIONAL REMEDIES.

(a) In furtherance of the objectives of the Convention
and subject to the provisions of subsection (b), any court ex-
ercising jurisdiction over a petition filed pursuant to the Con-
ven.ion and this Act, may. ei*aer directly or through an ap-
propriate intermediary, take or cause to be taken provisional
measures under Federal or State law, as appropriate, to pro-
tect the well-being of a child o to prevent the child’s
further removal or concealment prior to firal disposition of
the petition.

(b) No court exercising jurisdiction over a petition filed
pursuant to the convention and this Act may order a child
provisionally removed from a person having physical control
of the child unless the applicable requirements of State law

are satisfied.

_OHR 2674 1}
>




1
SEC. 104. ADMISSIBILITY OF DOCUMENTS,

Any application to the Umited States Central Authos.y
or petition te a court submitted in accordance witl. the terms
of the Cenvention, together with documents and any other
information appended thereto or provided subsequently, shall
be admissible in court without the need for any leg. lization
or authentication,

SEC. 105. UNITED STATES CENTRAL AL THORITY.

(a) The President shall desigrate a Federal agency to
serve as Central Authority for the United States.

(b) The functions of the United States Central Authority
and cooperating State and local authorities and agencies are
those ascribed to the Central Authority by the Convention
and this Act.

(c) The United States Central Authority shall have au-
thority to issn.; regulations to implemen. the Convention and
this Act.

(d) The United States Central Authority shall have au-
thority to obtain information from the Federal Parent Loca-
tor Service under section 463 of part D of title IV of the
Social Security Act.

SEC. 106. COSTS AND FEES.

(a) No Federal, State, or local authority shall impose on

the applicant any fee in relation to the administrative proc-

essing of applications submitted under this Convention.

OHR 2673 IH
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(b) Petitioners may be required to bear the costs of legal
counsel or advisors, court costs incurred in connection with
their petitions and travel costs for the returning child and an:
t ccompanying persons, except as provided in subsection (c)
or (d).

(c) Subject to subsection (d), legal fees or conrt costs
incurred in connection with proceedings under the Conven-
tiva or this Act shall be borne by the petitioner unless they
are covered by payments from Federal, State, or local legal
assistance or other programs.

(@ Any court ordering the return of 1 child under the
Convention shall order the respondent to pay necessary ex-
Jenses incurred by or on behalf of the petitioner, including
court costs, legal fees, foster ho.ne or other care during the
course of return proceedings, and transportation costs relafed
to the returr of the child, unless the res: vndent establishes
that such order would be clearly inappropriate.

SEC. 107. COLLECTION, MAINTENANCE AND DISSEMINATION
OF INFORMATION.

(8) Notwitustanding section 522a of title 5, United
ctates Code and any other provision of law, the Urited
States Central Authority may, under such conditions =s it
prescribes by regulation, receive from or transmit to any Fed-
eral, State, or foreign authority or person information for

purposes related to the Convention. No information shall be

OIR 2673 I
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9
disclosed by the United States Central Authority pursuant to

this section, however, if such disclosure would contravene the
national security or law enforcement interests of the United
States or the confidentiality of census data.

(b) Requests for information under this section shall be
submitted in such manner and form as the United States
Central Authority may prescribe by regulation and shall be
accompanied or supported by such documents as the United
States Centrs' Authority may require.

(c) Notwithstanding any other provision of law (but sub-
ject to subsection (d)), whenever the head of any department,
ageucy, or instrumentality of the United States or of any
State, territory, or possession of the United States receives a
request from the United States Central Authority for infor-
mation authorized to be provided to such Central Authority

under this section, such individual shall promptly cause a

search to be nade of the files and records maintained by such

department, agency, o~ instrumentality with a view to deter-
mining whether the information requested is contained in any
such files or records. If such search discloses the information
requested, such individual shall inmediately transmit such in-
formation to the United States Centra’ Authority, except that
if any inform ‘ion is obtained the disclosure of which would
contravene national security or law enforcement interests of

the United States or the confidentiality of census data, such

OHR 2673 IH
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information shall not be transmitted. The responding agency
shall be obligated 0 advise the United States Central Au-
thority immediately upon completion of the requested search.

(d) To the extent that information the United States
Central Authority is ‘authorized to obtain inde: the provi-
sions of subsection (c) can be obtained through the Federal
Parent Locator Service under the provisions of section 463 of
the Social Security Act, such Central Authority shall use the
procedure provided for under such section 463 in its efforts to
obtain such 'nformation, and shall not request such informa-
tion directly under the provisions of subsection (c) of this
section,

(e) Nothing in this section shall be construed as permit-
ting the United States Central Authority to obtain tax return
information except as provided in section 6103 of the Inter-
nal Revenue Code of 1986 and section 453 of the Social
Security Act.

() The United States Central Authority shall maintain
appropriate records concerning its activities and the disposi-
tion of cases brought to its attention.

SEC. 108. INTER-AGENCY COORDINATING GROUP.

(a) The Secretary of State, the Secretary of Health and
Human Services, and the Attorney General shall designate
Federal employees and may, from time to time, designate

private citizens to serve on an interagency coordinating

O HR 2674 IH
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group to monitor operation of the Convention and to provide
advice on its implementation. This group shall meet from
time to time at the request of the United States Central Au-
‘hority. The agency in which the United States Central Au-
thority is located is authorized to reimburse such private citi-
zens for travel and other expenses incurred in participating at
meetings of the coordinating groups at rates not to exceed
those authorized for Federal employees under title 5 of the
United States Code.

(b) The interagency coordinating group shall be exempt
from the Federal Advisory Committee Act (5 U.S.C. App. D).
SEC. 109. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATION.

There are hereby authorized to be appropriated for each

fiscal year such sums as may be necessary to carry out the

purposes of the Convention and this Act.

TITLE 1I—-AMENDMENTS TO

OTHER LAWS
SEC. 201. AMENDMENT CONCERNING FEDERAL PARENT LOCA-
TOR SERVICE.

Section 463 of the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 663)

is amended—
(1) in subsection (b), by striking out “under tnis

~tion” and inserting in lieu thereof “under subsection

& - and

OHR 2673 IH
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12
(2) by adding at the end the following new sub-

sec.ion:

“(e) The Secretary shall enter into an agreement with

the Central Authority designated by the President in accord-
ance with section 105 of the International Child Abduction
Act, under which the services of the Parent Locator Service
established under section 453 shall be made available to such
Central Authority for the purpose of determining the where-
abouts of any parent or child when such information is to be
used to locate such parent or child for the p wpose of carTying
out its responsibilities under that Act. The Parent Locator
Service shall charge no fees for services requested pursuant
to this subsection.”.
SEC. 202. AMENDMENT TO THE INTERNAL REVENUE CODE.
Subparagraph (B) of section 6103(1)(6) of the Internal
Revenue Code of 1986 (26 U.S.C. 6103()(6)(B)) is ar ended
by inserting before the period at the end thereof the follow-
ing: “and for purposes of, and to the extent necessary in,
locating individuals in connection with the abduction or
wrongful restraint or retention of a child”’.

O

OHR 2673 IH
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To establish procedures to implement the 1980 Hague Convention on the Civil
Aspects of International Child Abduction, and for other purposes

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES

FEBRRUARY 18, 1988

Mr Lantos introduced the following hill, which was referred to the Commitiee
on the Judiciary

A BILL

To establish procedures to implement the 1980 Hague Conven-
tion on the Civil Aspects of International Child Abduction,
and for other purposes.

ot

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representa-
tives of the United States of America in Congress assembled,
SECTION 1. SHORT TITLE.

This Act may be cited as the “International Child
Abduction Remedies Act”.

SEC. 2. FINDINGS AND DECLARATIONS.
(2) FinpINGs.—The Congress makes the following

findings:

W W 1 D W N

(1) The international abduction or wrongful reten-

10 tion of children is harmful to their well-being.
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(2) Persons should not be permitted to obtain cus-
tody of children by virtue of their wrenzful removal or
retention.

(3) International abductions and retentions of chil-
dren are increasing, and only concerted cooperation
pursuant to an .nternational agreement can effectively
combat this problem.

(4) The 1980 Hague Convention on the Civil As-

@ 0 - A v e W N

pects of International Child Abduction establishes legal

—
<

rights and procedures for the prompt return of children

—t
—t

who have been wrongiully removed or retained, as well

—
[\

as for securing the exercise of visitation rights. Chil-

—
S~

dren who are wrongfully removed or retained within

a—
S

the meaning of the Convention are to be promptly re-

—
13,

turned unless one of the narrow exceptions set forth in

—
[=2]

the Convention applies. The Convention provides a

a—
-3

sound treaty framework to help resolve the problem of

—
@

international abduction and retention of children and

—
©

will deter such wrongful removals and retentions.

[
[

(b) DEcLARATIONS.—The Congress makes the follow-

[\
—

ing declarations:

(3]
(-]

(1) It is the purpose of this Act to establish proce-

(-]
W

dures for the implementation of the Convention in the

1)
-

United States.

OHR 3971 TH
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1 (2) The provisions of this Act are in addiiion to

2 and not in lieu of the provisions of the Convention.

3 (3) In enacting this Act the Congress recog-

4 nizes—

5 (A) the international character of the Con-

6 vention; and

7 (B) the need for uniform international inter-

8 pretation of the Convention.

9 (4) The Convention and this Act empower courts
10 in the United States to determine only rights under the
11 Convention and not the merits of any underlying child
12 custody claims.

13 SEC. 2. DEFINITIONS.

14 For the purposes of this Act—

15 (1) the term “applicant” means any person who,
16 pursuant to the Convention, files an application with
17 the United States Central Authority or a Central Au-
18 thority of any other party to the Convention for the
19 return of a child alleged to have been wrongfully re-
20 moved or retained or for arrangements for organizing
21 or securing the effective exercise of rights of access
22 pursuant to the Convention;

23 (2) the term “‘Convention” means the Convention
24 on the Civil Aspects of International Child Abduction,

25 done at The Hague on October 25, 1980;

OHR 3971 IH
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4
1 (3) the term “court” means any court of compe-
2 tent jurisdiction of a State or the United States:
3 (4) the term “Federal Parent Locator Service”
4 means the service established by the Secretarv of
5 Health and Human Services pursuant to section 453 of
6 the Social Security Act (42 U.S.C. 653);
7 (5) the term “petitioner’” means any person who,
8 in accordance with this Act, files 1 petition in court
9 seeking relief under the Convention;
10 (6) the term “‘person” includes any individual, in-
11 stitution, or other legal entity or body;
12 (1) the term “respondent” means any person
13 against whose interests a petition is filed in court, in
14 accordance with this Act, which seeks relief under the
15 Convention and this Act; and
16 (8) the term “rights of access” means visitation
17 rights;
18 (9) ‘he term ‘“‘State” means any of the several
19 States, the District of Columbia, and any common-
20 wealth, territory, or possession of the United States;
21 and
22 (10) the term “United States Central Authority”
23 means the agency of the Federal Government designat-
24 ed by the President under section 6(a).

OHR 3971 HH
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5
SEC. 3. JUDICIAL REMEDIES.

(8) JurispicTION OF THE COURTS—The courts of the
States and the United States district courts shall have con-
current original jurisdiction of actions arising under the Con-
vention.

(b) PETITIONS.—Any persou seeking to initiate judicial
proceedings under the Convention for the return of a child or
for arrangements for organizing or securing the effective ex-
ercise of rights of access may do so by commencing a civil
action by filing a petition for the relief sought in any court
described in subsection (a) within the jurisdiction of which a
child is located at the time the petition is filed.

(c) NoTiceE.—Notice of an action brought under subsec-
tion (b) shall be given in accordance with the applicable law
governing notice in interstate child custody proceedings.

(d) BURDENS OF PROOF.—A petitioner in an action
brought under subsection (b) shall establish by a preponder-
ance of the evidence—

(1) in the case of arn. action for the return of a
child, that the child has been wrongfully removed or
retained within the meaning of the Convention; and

(2) in the case of an action for arrangements for
organizing or securing the effective exercise of rights of
access, that the petitioner has such rights.

In the case of an action for the return of a child, a respondent

who opposes the return of the child has the burden of estab-
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lishing by clear and convincing evidence that one of the ex-
ceptions set forth in article 12, 13, or 20 of the Convention
applies.
(e) APPLICATION OF THE CONVENTION.—For purposes
of any action brought under this Act—
(1) the term ‘‘authorities”, as used in article 15 of
the Convention, includes courts and appropriate gov-

ernment agencies;

W@ o - A O e W N

(2) the terms “‘wrongful removal or retention” and

—
<

“wrongfully removed or retained’’, as used in the Con-
y

vention, includes a removal or retention of a child prior

ot
ot

to the entry of a custody order regarding that child;

t

—
N

—
o

and

14 (3) the term “commencement of proceedings”, as
15 used in article 12 of the Convention, means, with:re-
16 spect to the return of children located in the United
17 States, the filing of a petition in accordance with sub-
18 section (b) of this section.

19 () FurLL Farra anp Crepit.—Full faith and credit
20 shall be accorded by courts in the United States to the judg-
21 ments of otler courts in the United States ordering or deny-
22 ing the return of a child pursuant to the Convention.

23 (g) REMEDIES UnDER THE CONVENTION NOT ExcCLU-
°4 sIVE.—The remedies established by the Convention and this

OHR 3871 IH
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Act shall be in addition to remedies available under other
laws or international agreements.
SEC. 4. PROVISIONAL REMEDIES.

(a) AuTHORITY OF COURTS.—In furtherance of the ob-
jectives of article 7(b) and other provisions of the Convention,
and subject to the provisions of subsection (b) of this section,
any court exercising jurisdiction over a petition filed under
section 3(b) of this Act may take or cause to be taken meas-
ures under Federal or State law, as appropriate, to protect
the well-being of a child or to prevent the child’s further
removal or concealment prior to final disposition of the
petition.

(b) LimiTaTION ON AUTHORITY.—No court exercising
jurisdiction over a petition filed under section 3(b) may, under
subsection (a) of this section, order a child removed from a
person having physical control of the child unless the applica-
ble requirements of State law are satisfied.

SEC, 5. ADMISSIBILITY OF DOCUMENTS.

Any application to the United States Central Authority
or petition to a court, which seeks relief under the Conven-
tion, together with documents and any other information ap-
pended thereto or provided subsequently, shall be admissible

in court without the need of any authentication.

OHR 3971 IH
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SEC. 6. UNITED STATES CENTRAL AUTHORITY.

(a) DESIGNATION.—The President shall designate a
Federal agency to serve as Central Authority for the United
States.

(b) FuncTions.—The functions of the United States
Central Authority are those ascribed to the Central Author-
ity by thc Convention and this Act.

«¢) REGULATORY AUTHORITY.—The United States
Central Authority is authorized to issue such regulations as
may be necessary to carry out its functions under the Con-
vention and this Act.

(d) OBTAINING INFORMATION FrROM PARENT LOCA-
TOR SERVICE.—The United States Central Authority may,
to the extent authorized by the Social Security Act, obtain
information from the Federal Parent Locator Service.

SEC. 7. COSTS AND FEES.

(2) ApMINISTRATIVE Costs.—No Federal, State, or
local authority shall impose on an applicant any fee in rela-
tion to the administrative processing of applications submit-
ted under this Convention.

(b) Costs INCURRED IN CiviL AcTiONS.—(1) Petition-
ers may be required to bear the costs of legal counsel or
advisors, court costs incurred in connection with their peti-
tions, and travel costs for the return of the child involved and
any accompanying persons, except as provided in paragraphs
(2) and (3).

oHR 3971 1H
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(2) Subject to paragraph (3), legal fees or court costs
incurred in connect:on with an action brought under section 3
shall be borne by the petitioner uniess they are covered oy
payments from Federal, State, or local legal assistance or
other programs.

(3) Any court ordering the return of a child pursuant to
an action brought under section 3 shall order the respondent
to pay necessary expenses incurred by or on behalf of the
petitioner, including ~ourt costs, legal fees, foster home or
other care during the course of proceedings in the action, and
transportation costs related to the return of the child, unless
the respondent establishes that such order would be clearly
inappropriate.

SEC. 8. COLLECTION, MAINTENANCE AND DISSEMINATION OF
INFURMATION.

(8) IN GENERAL.—Notwithstanding section 552a of
title 5, United States Code, and any other provision of law
the United States Central Authority may, under such condi-
tions as it prescribes by regulation, receive from or transmit
to any Federal, State, or foreign authority or person informa-
tion for purposes related to the Convention.

(b) REQUESTS FoR 1. “ORMATION.—Requests for infor-
mation under this section shall be submitted in such manner
and form as the United States Central Authority may pre-

ser'de by regulation and shall be accompanied or supported

OHR 3971 I
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by such documents as the United States Central Authority
may require.

(c) TESPONSIBILITY OF AGENCIES.—Notwithstanding
any other provision of law ‘but subject to subsection (d)),
whenever the head of any department or agency of the
United States or of any State receives a r~quest from tle
United States Central Authority for information authorized to
be provitied to such Central Authority under this section,
such department or agency head shall promptly cause a
search to be made of the files and records maintained by such
department or aéency in order to determine whether the in-
formation requested is contained in any such files or records.
If such search discloses the information requested, such de-
partment or agency head shall inmediately transmit such in-
formation to the United States Central Authority, except that
if any information is obtained the disclosure of which would
contravene national security or law enforcement interests of
the United States or the disclosure of which would be prohib-
ited by section 9 of title 13, United States Code, ich infor-
mation shall not be transmitted. Such department or agency
head shall, immediately upon completion of the requested
search, notify the United States Central Authority of the re-
sults of the search and whether one of the exceptions set
forth in the preceding sentence applies. In any case in which

the Central Authority receives information and the appropri-
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ate agency thereafter notifies the Central Authority that dis-

closure of the information would contravene national security

or law enforcement interests of the United States or would be
prohibited by section 9 of title 13, United States Code, the
Central Authority may not disclose that information under
subsection (a).

(d) INFORMATION AVAILABLE FRoM PARENT Loca-
TOR SERVICE.—To the extent that information which the
United States Central Authority is authorized to obtain under
the provisions of subsection (c) can he obtained through the
Federal Parent Locator Service, the United States Central
Authority shall first seek to obtain such information from the
Federal Parent Locator Service, before requesting such infor-
mation directly under the provisions of subsection (c) of this
section.

(¢) TAx RETURN INFORMATION.—Nothing in this sec-
tion shall be construed as permitting the United States Cen-
tral Authority to obtain tax return information except as pro-
vided in section 6103 of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986
and section 453 of the Social Security Act.

() RECORDKEEPING.—The United States Central Au-
thority shall maintain appropriate records concerning its ac-

tivities and the disposition of cases brought to its attention.

oHR 3971 IH
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SEC. 9. INTERAGENCY COORDINATING GROUP.

(a) DESIGNATION.—The Secretary of State, the Secre-
tary of Health and Human Services, and the Attorney Gen-
eral shall designate Federal employees and may, from time to
time, designate private citizens to serve on an interagency
coordinating group to monitor the operation of tte Conven-
tion and to provide advice on its implementation. This group
shall meet from time to time at the request of the United
States Central Authority. The agency in which the United
States Central Authority is located is authorized to reimburse
such private citizens for travel and other expenses incurred in
participating at meetings of the coordinating groups at rates
not to exceed those authorized under subchapter I of chapter
57 of title 5, United States Code, for employees of agencies.

(b) ExeMPTION FROM FEDERAL ADVISORY COMMIT-
TEE ACT.—The interagency coordinating group shall be
exempt from the Federal Advisory Committee Act (5 U.S.C.
App. D.

SEC. 10. AUTHORIZATION OF APPROPRIATION.

There are authorized to be appropriated for each fiscal

year such sums as may be necessary to carry out the pur-

poses of the Conveniion and this Act.

O
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Let me also say to the witnesses there is no need to thank us for
having the hearing; we will take that as said. There is no need to
introduce yourself to any great length. There is no need to tell us
about your organization. We don’t care how many members you
have, and if we didn’t think you were important and co.npetent, we
wouldn’t ask you to testify. The sooner you can get to the merits,
the happier we will all be.

Mr. Shaw, any opening statement?

Mr. SHaw. Mr. Chairman, I want to compliment you for schedul-
ing this hearing on the legislation at this early date of the year as
was promised by the Judiciary Committee conferees during the
State Department Authorization Conference late last year.

The serious issues raised by parental child abduction need to be
addressed, and I believe that the Hague Convention and this legis-
lation, which would facilitate the implementation of the Hague
Convention, is a strong first step towards addressing this problem. I
look forward to the testimony of our witnesses here today and to
an expedited mark-up schedule so that we can move this legislation
to the full committee and to the House floor this year.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. FRANK. Thank you, Mr. Shaw. Yes, to respond, we are going
to have an expedited schedule. This is a jointly referred bill. Part
of it is entirely in our jurisdiction and part of it we share with the
Ways and Means Committee. My inclination would be that we
would divide it into two bills and approve both of them, so that the
part that is entirely within our jurisdiction could just go its way
and set a good example for the Ways and Means Committee. which
we would hope would follow very quickly. And I expect that we
will be able to mark-up, depending on the schedule and when we
cun get a quorum, no later than two weeks from today, people
should know, and we will ask people to focus. I say that because, if
any points are raised during the hearing that you think need am-
plification and clarification, we will be eager to get them right
away.

Our first witness is one of our colleagues who has been an ex-
traordinarily diligent leader in this field. From his position on the
Foreign Affairs Committee, he helped give us a push and he has
done an enormous amount to move us along. We are delighted to
have our colleague, the gentleman from California, Mr. Lantos, a
prime sponsor of the legislation, before us.

Mr. Lantos.

TESTIMONY OF THE HONORABLE TOM LANTOS, A REPRESENTA-
TIVE IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF /AT TRADNT ¢

Mr. LaNTos. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. You will for-
give me if I deviate from your instructions and thank you and
members of your subcommittee for holding this hearing as expedi-
tiously as you have, and also thank Chairman Rodino for his com-
mitment to move on this legislation. I also want to express my ap-
preciation at the outset to two members o1 my staff, Ms. Lisa Phil-
lips and Ms. Celia Boddington, who did the bulk of the work on
vhis legislation.
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This is a great opportunity for me to speak in support of my leg-
islation, H.IX. 2673, which is designed to implement the 1980 Hague
Convention on the Civil Aspect of International Child Abduction. I
believe, Mr. Chairman, that passage of the Internatior.al Child Ab-
duction Act is long overdue. Con has already recognized the
problem of child abduction, in October, 1986, when the Senate
unanimously ratified the Hague Convention. However, as you
know, - Federal implementing legislation is required before the
United States can join the growing community of nations which
recognize the need to bring abdu children home.

Last year, the Senate approved this legislation as part of the De-
partment of State Authorization Bill. During conference negotia-
tions last fall a number of technical problems were discussed and,
as the sponsor of the bill, I invite you, Mr. Chairman, and your col-
leagues to make whatever technical amendments you deem appro-
priate to ensure that provisions in the bill for international abduc-
tion cases match both the resources as well as the restrictions cur-
rently in law for domestic interstate child abduction cases.

Other witnesses will describe the painful, long and difficult fights
by parents to trar ‘heir children who have been abducted across
international boui _aries in violation of valid custody orders. Often,
having found the children, these parents then experience the
frustration, the anguish, the nightmare ol being unable to regain
custody and often even to see their child. Foreign courts, as you
know, typically, do not recognize U.S. custody agreements so, at
present, the custodial parent has very little recourse.

The 1980 Hague Convention will assist these parents. It estab-
lishes a system of administrative and legal procedures designed to
ensure the prompt return of abducted children. It applies to abduc-
tions both before and after the custodial decree is issued and also
applies to joint custodians. The Hague Convention does not recog-
nize any foreign custody order but requires, in effect, the restora-
tion of the status of the child prior to the abduction.

The ratifying countries currently include the United Kingdom,
France, Portugal, Switzerland, Hungary, and Canada. Each year
more countries are acknowledging the problem of international
child abduction and are ratifying the treaty. This year alone most,
of the West European nations are poised to sign the treaty and
some, in effect, are waiting for U.S. participation.

I might mention parenthetically, Mr. Chairman, that as chair-
man of the U.S. Congressional Delegation to the European Parlia-
ment, I had occasion last month to discuss this issue with a very
large number of European parliamentarians from 12 nations, and
there is widespread support for this legislation. I believe that the
United States must add its voice to the international community
and act without delay w rat.y thc Ilague Co..ention.

The International Child Ai‘;duction Act is the critical last step
toward ratification of the Hague Conventions. This implementing
legislation designates the appropriate Government agencies at the
Federal, State and local levels which will be in charge of adminis-
tering the treaty provisions in the United States. It also establishes
guidelines for the procedures to be adopted by these agencies.

Our Department of State estimates, Mr. Chairman, that there
are more than 3,500 children who are United States citizens who

sl
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have been taken to other nations by a non-custodial parent, and
there are clear signs that abductions are on the increase. Yet we
can take steps now to reduce the scope of the problem by ratifying
the Hague Convention. In the past few years nearly half of all re-
quests received by the State Department for assistance in parental
kidnappings have involved abductions to countries which partici-
pated in the preparation and negotiation of the Hague Convention.

The International Child Abduction Act has strong bipartisan sup-
port and the full backing of the Administration. Congress has al-
ready acknowledged the problem of parental kidnapping, both Fere
and abroad. Passage of H.R. 2673 is the only logical step to bring
our works and our actions into harmony. Implementation of the
Hague convention is a humane and appropriate response to the
growing tragedy cf international child abduction. I urge your sup-
port in this effort. And I want to thank you and your colleagues for
your attention.

Mr. FraNK. Thank you, Mr. Lantos. And let me particularly note
the graciousness of your acknowledgment of your staff. We do that
too little. We are dependent on them and don’t often enough men-
tion that fact.

I have no questions because we are so much in agreement.

Mr. Shaw?

Mr. SHAw. No questions, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. LaNTOS. Thank you very much.

Mlx;ls FrANK. Thank you. And we will be back to you as we work
on this.

Mr. FRANK. Next, we have a el representing the Government
officials here, Department of State, Mr. Pfund, who is Assistant
Legal Adviser for Private International Law; and from the Depart-
ment of Justice, Mr. Markman, Assistant Attorney General for
Legal Policy.

Mr. Pfund, we will start with you.

TESTIMONY OF PETER H. PFUND, ASSISTANT LEGAL ADVISER
FOR PRIVATE INTERNATIONAL LAW, DEPARTMENT OF STATE;
AND STEPHEN J. MARKMAN, ASSISTANT ATTORNEY GENERAL
FOR LEGAL POLICY, DEPARTMENT OF JUSTICE

Mr. Prunp. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Mr. Chairman, I very much appreciate the scheduling of this
hearing so early during this session and the opportunity to testify
before the committee on behalf of the State Department in support
of early passage of this bill. Congressional enactment will make
possible U.S. ratification of the 1980 Hague Convention on the Civil
Aspects of International Child Abduction pursuant to the advice
gndgg%nscnt to ratilicativa aiready given by the Senate on October

, 1986.

Until the Hague convention enters into force for the United
States, the Department will regrettably continue to be very limited
in what it can do abroad to help resolve the abductions to, or
wrongful retentions in, foreign countries of children from the
United States in custody-related disputes. In considering t._: limits
on what U.S. authorities can do in a foreign country, it is useful to
bear in mind the limits to which we expect foreign officials in this
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country to restrict their activities in seeking to ettect the return to
their country of children that may have been abducted to or re-
tained in the United States.

The Hague Conveution would establish a new treaty-governed
procedure between the United States and other countries parties to
the Convention, designed to effect the prompt return of abducted or
WTO y retained children. We believe that the Convention will
give left-behind parents in the United States a powerful legal tool
in their efforts promptly to regain custod; of children wrongfully
removed from the United States.

In order to give left-behind parents a single official place to turn
for help, the Convention provides for the establishment of national
Central Authorities in each country, responsible for receiving and
processing return rettxeests made pursuant to the Convention. Upon
application by a left-behind parent to the Central authority of the
country where the child is believed to be located, and su! ject only
to the conditions set out in the Convention and exceptions specified
in it, an abducted child is to be promptly returned, essentially re-
storing the status quo before the abduction or retention took placr.

/" The U.S. Central Authority, to be located in and staffed by ‘ne
State Department’s Bureau of Consular Affairs, will be avail.ole to
counsel left-behind parents in the United States on Luw best to
seek the return of children to this country pursrsat to the Hague
Convention. It will also receive and process »-quests for the return
of children from the United States and ‘v1ll arrange for the essen-
tial cooperation of State and loca’ authorities in U.S. jurisdictions
where such children are located.

The nine countries already par:ies to the Convention are coun-
tries to which one out of five or siy of the approximately 300 affect-
ed children from the United State.: are annually taken. We are in-
formed that six further Western European countries expect to
become parties to the Convention during the next two years. There
is thus reason for hope that many children facing abduction to
these countries will be returned and that the Convention will even-
tually become an effective deterrent to the abduction of children
involving these countries.

We need Federal legislation to be able best to meet our obliga-
tions under the Convention with regard to children taken to or re-
tained in the United States, The Ad—~inistration-cleared bill before

ou, introduced and co-sponsored by Congressmen Gilman and
tos, was prepared by the State Department in consultation with
the Departments of Justice and Health and Humarn Services, but
also in close consultation over several years with a study group of
distinguished family 1~ v experts from the private legal sector. That
group included State officials, practicing lawyers, law professors
and association representatives. These experts and members of the
Secretary of State’s Advisory Committee on Private International
Law, who represent 11 national legal organizations, helieved that
Federal legislation was needed smoothly to fit the Convention into
our legal system. Unlike other countries thatte(farficipated in the
negotiation of the Hague Convention, the United States is made np
of more than 50 different jurisdictions and has parallel Federal and
State court systems. This will confront the left-behind parent
abroad wishing to invoke the Convention here with problems they
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do not face in other countries. We have sougkt in the legislation to
anticipate some of the problems that left-behind parents seeking
the return of chiidren from the United States might encounter. In
the absence of Federal legislation, those problems might be re-
solved only after costly litigation and appeals that would delay
action on many child return requests arising in the first years after
our ratification and may cast doubt on the viability of the Conven-
tion itself. That, in turn, could detract from early perception of the
Convention as an effective deterrent to international child abduc-
tions.

The Federal legislation seeks to intrude as little as possible on
relevant aspects of State law and procedure. However, courts and
various Federal and State authorities and agencies will be involved
in the implementation o the treaty obligations of the United
States vis-a-vis other countries parties to the Convention. The legis-
lation therefore seeks to set certain implementation standards in
the interest of uniform interpretation and implementation of the
Convention throughout the United States. In addition to the Feder-
al legislation designed to promote such uniformity, the State De-
gartment transmitted to the Chairman of the Senate Committee on

oreign Relations a very detailed analysis of the Convention when
that committee was considering it. That legal analysis was pub-
lished by a State Department notice in the Federal Register of
March 26, 1986, and by the Senate Committee on Foreign Relations
in Executive Report 99-25. We recommend that this committee
make the legal analysis a part of the record of its consideration of
H.R. 2673 to promote awareness of the legal analysis by courts and
authorities and the public in the United States.

I have a copy of that here and could leave it with you.

Mr. Frank. Well, I appreciate it and we will accept it. But I
think, frankly, going to the trouble and expense of having it print-
ed is probably not a good idea. It will be available, but I wouldn’t
think it would be necessary for us to have it reprinted if it is avail-
able. We can reference in our hearing record where it can be made
available elsewhere. But I think we can save on the printing costs
if we don’t print it.

Mr. Prunp. Let me highlight a few of the specific provisions of
the bill. I won’t do all of those that I think interest you but the two
I would like most to discuss.

Subsection (a) of Section 102 provides that Federal district courts
and State, District of Columbia or territorial courts or courts in
possessions of the United States have concurrent original jurisdic-
tion to decide cases brought before them pursuant to the Conven-
tion,

Since the Administration cleared off on the draft of the Interna-
tional Child Abduction Act early in 1987, Executive Order *?61< on
Federalism was issued on October 26, 1987. That executive order
demonstrates a strong Administration policy with regard to the ap-
propriate roles and relationship of the Federal Government and
the State governments. As a result of that executive order and that
strong policy, best explained, perhaps, by the Justice Department,
the Adminjstration no longer favors concurrent original Federal
court jurisdiction to hear return requests pursuant to the Conven-
tion. I should state, however, that consistent with section 2 of Arti-
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cle III of the Constitution on the jurisdiction of the Federal courts
with regard to treaties made, and Title 28, U.S. Code, Section 1331,
the changed Administration policy in connection with H.R. 2673 is
limited to original Federal court jurisdiction to hear return re-
quests.

Subsection (d) of section 102 makes clear that the courts are to
order the prompt return of a child when the parent seeking its
return under the Convention establishes by a preponderance of the
evidence that the child has been wrongfully remnoved or re-
taine ——

Mr. Frank. Mr. Pfund, I don’t think there is any necessity to tell
us exactly what is in the bill. We will read it. If you have argu-
ments in its behalf, OK. But there is no need to read the text.

Mr. Prunp. This is a little different from the written testimony
and I would much——

b Mr. Frank. It is not necessary to tell us what is exactly in the
ill.

Mr. Prunp. No. OK.

It proposes a preponderance of the evidence on the petitioner
seeking the return to establish that the removal or retention were
wrongful within the meaning of the Convention. The point I want
to make is that the respondent, that is, the parent alleged to nave
abducted or wrongfully retained the child, can rebut this evidence
by a mere preponderance of th. evidence. However, if the respond-
ent wishes to invoke one of the Convention’s exceptions to the
return obligation, somewhat in the nature of an affirmative de-
fense——

Mr. FRank. Mr. Pfund, that is very clearly in the bill.

Mr. Prunp. Yes.

Mr. FRANK. Assume we can read the bill or have read it. If you
want to make ergunients on its behalf, that is useful.

Mr. FRANK. But we will read the bill.

Mr. Prunp. Well, the section is intended to ensure that the ex-
ceptions to the Convention’s return obligation are, in fact, treated
as exceptions and are sufficiently hard to demonstrate that their
use, interpretation and application do not become so broad as to
undermine the very purpose of the Convention. Frequent successful
invocation of the exceptions in the United States, based on broad
interpretation of their terms, in order to deny return requests
could have the general effect abroad of encouraging corresponding
denials of requests under the Convention for the return of children
to the United States.

I would like to close by strongly urging on behalf of the State De-
partment that the House and Senate pass this bill without delay so
that the United States can ratify the Hague Convention. We urge,
in particular, that the bill be passed soon enough to permit us to
ratify so that the Convention's entry into force ‘or the United
States two to three months after we deposit that instrument of
ratification will mean that some of the childien affected by the
annual surge of international abductions and retentions towards
the end of summer will be covered by the Convention. That might
make possible the return of a number of those children to the
United States before the end of this year.
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Mr. FRANK. I can guarantee you that. given the interest the
Senate has already shown, you will have this on the President’s
desk well in advance of the time that it will be necessary to cover
thie end of the summer. Thank you.

Mr. Prunp. Thank you.

[The statement of Mr. Pfund follows:]
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I very much appreciate the scheduling of this hearing so
early during this session and the opportunity to iLestify before
this Committee on behalf of the State Department in support of
early enactment of H.R. 2673 and 1ts companion bill, S. 1347.
Congressional enactment will make 1t possible for the bLuited
States to ratify the 1980 Hague Convention on the Civil Aspects
of International Child Abduction pursuant to the advice and
consent given by the Senate on October 9, 1336,

Until the Hague Convention enters into forcs for the United
States, the Department will continue to be very limited in what
it can do to help resolve the abduction to, or wrongful
retention 1in, foreign countries in custody-related disputes of
children from the United States. The Hague Convention would
establish a treaty-governed procedure for the prompt return of
abducted or wrongfully retained children between the United
States and other countries that are or become parties to the
Convention. We believe that the Convention will arm
left-behind parents in the United States with a powerful tool
in their efforts promptly to regain custody of children that
have been wrongfully removed from to the United States.

In order to give left-behind parents a s ngle official
place t> turn for help, the Convention proviues for contracting
states to establish a national Central Authority responsible
for receiving and processing return requests made pursuant to
the Convention. Upon application by a left-behind parent to
the Central Authority of the country where the child is
believed to be located, and subject only to the conditions and
exceptions set out in the Convention, a wrongfully removed or
retained child 1s to be promptly returned to the country of 1its
habitual residence, thereby essentially restoring the t.atus
quo before the abduction or retention took place. The U.S.
Central Authority, t- be located in the State Department's
Bureau of Consular Affairs, will be available to counsel
left-behind parents i1n the United States on how best to seek
che return of children from other countries party to the
Convention. It will also receive and process requests for the
return of children from the United States with the necessary
cooperation of State and local authorities in the jurisdictions
where such children are located in the United States.

The nine countries already parties to the Convention
(Australia, canada, France, Hungary, Luxembourg, Portugal,
Spain, Switzerland and the UK) are countries to which one out
of five or si1x of the approximately 300 children from the
United States abducted or retained abroad annually are taken.
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We are informed that Austria, the Federal Republic of Germany,
Greece, Italy, the Netherlands and Sweden expect to become
parties to the Convention during the next two years. Other
countries are expected to follow. There 1s thus reason for
hope that the Convention will become a serious deterrent to the
abduction of children to or from those countries. Moreover, a
growing percentage of all abductions from the United States
will be covered by the return obligation established by the
Convention,

We need federal legislation to be able effectively to meet
our ooligations under the Convention with regard to children
allegedly wrongfully removed to or retained in the United
States. The Administration bill before you, introduced and
co-sponsored by Congressmen Gilman and Lantos as H.R. 2673, was
prepared by the State Department 1in consultation with the
Departments of Justice and Health and Human Services, but also
1n close consultation over several years with a study group of
distinguished family law experts frowm the private legal sector,
including State officials, practicin/g lawyers, law professors
and asscciation representatives. These experts are familiar
with the international child abduction problem, the provisions
of the Hague Convention and relevant aspects of U.S. law and
procedure. The bill seeks, on the one hand, to ensure that the
US Central Authority, courts in the United States, and federal,
State and local authorities are best able to use resources in
this country to meet the requirements of the Convention 1in
processing such return requests. On the other hand, it seeks
to provide left-behind parents, 1.e., parents whose child has
been abducted or wrongfully retained, and their counsel
guidance on how the Convention may be invoked 1in seeking the
return of a child from the United States.

The Members of the Secretary of State's Advisory Zommittee
on Private International Law, who repre-.ent eleven national
legal organizations interested in the 1international unification
of private law to facilitate international legal relationships
and transactions, strongly believed that f:deral legislation
was needed smoothly to fit the Convention 1nto our legal system
and procedures., We have sought 1n the legislation 1in
particular to anticipate some of the problems that left-behind
parents seeking the return of children from the United States
pursuant to the Convention might encounter. 1In the absence of
federal legislation, those problems might be resolved only
after costly litigation and appeals that would delay action on
many return requests arising in the fir<. years after our
ratification and would cast doubt on tue viability of the
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Convention. That, 1in turn, would detract from early perception
of the Convention as an effective deterrent to i1nternational
child abductions. Unlike many other countries that
participated 1n the negotiation of the Hague Convention, the
United States 1s made up of more than fifty different
jurisdictions and has parallel federal and State ccurt
systems. This confronts left-behind parents abroad wishing to
1invoke the Convention with problems they do not face in other
countries., Moreover, there will be considerable need for the
U.S. Central Authority to rely on State and local authorities,
for example to locate abducted children in the United States,
in some cases to explore the possibility of their voluntary
return, and to provide possible foster care for such children.

State procedures concerning notice of a return action to
the alleged abducting or wrongfully retaining parent, and State
requirements for determining whether a child 1s to be
provisionally removed from a person having physical control
over it while a return action 1s pending, will be applicable.
The federal legislation seeks to intrude as little as possible
on relevant aspects of Stite law and procedure. However,
because courts and authorities will be involved in the
implementation of treaty obligatiors of the United States
vis-a-v1is other countries parties to the Convention, the
legislation seeks to set certain implementation .tandards in
the interest of uniform interpretation and implementation of
the Convention throughout the United States. The legislation
is the second way 1n which we have sought to enhance the
likelihood of such uniformity -- the first being the very
detailed legal analysis of the Convention tnat was transmitted
by the State Department to the Chairman of the Senate Committee
on Foreign Relations in connection with that Committee's
consideration of the Convention. That legal analysis was
published by State Department notice i1n the Federal Regi3ter of
March 26, 1986 at pages 10494-10516, and by the Senatc
Committee on Foreign Relations in Executive Report 99-25 on the
Convention. We recommend that this Committee make the legal
analysis a part of the record of 1ts consideration of H.R. 2673
to promote awareness of 1t and to help ensure the availability
of the legal analysis to the public, courts and authorities in
the U.S.

I would like now to turn to the specific provisions of the
b1ll that may benefit from explanation.
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Section 2. Findings and Declaration of Pu-poses.

This section states certain principles basic to the
Convention and its implementation and describes in general
terms the relationship of the Act to the Convention, the
effective imrlementation of which th Act 1s designed to ensure
and facilitate. Subsection (6) make' clear tnc- “he provisions
of the legislat.on are in addition t. those of he Convention
and are not designed to operate 1in their stead. Subsection (7)
~citains an admonition trat the international character of the
Convention is to be tak into consideration as is the need for
uniformity in its inte .pretation. Subsection (8) makes clear
that procedures undertaken by the courts under the Convention
and the Act are nnt aimed at judging and deciding on the merits
of conflicting custody claims that underlie the wrongful
abduction or retention, and thus that such claims remain for
resolution after the Convention procedures have been concluded.

TITLE I Provisions Implementing the Convention
Section 10l. Definitions.

This section defines terms used in the Act and the
Convention the interpretation of which is not self-explanatory
in tt context of the U.S. legal system. The definition of
"court® in subsection (3), together with section 102(a) and
(b), specifies that the courts of original jurisdiction to
determine whether a child i to be ordere” returned pursuant to
the Convention are ccurts within the jurisdiction of which a
child covered by the Zonvention is located at the time the
return petition is filed. Subsection (11) specifies that
wrongful removai or retention within the meaning of the
Convention may include a removal or retention even when the
child har not yet become the subject of a custody order, i.e.,
notwithstanding that the law of the State or other U.S.
jurisdiction in which the child is located may not makc the
taking or retention in such circumstances a felony or otherwise
wrongful. Subsection (12) provides that the filing of a
petition in accordance with gection 102(b) of the Act shall
constitute "commencement of the proceedings® within the meaning
of article 12 of the Convention. Under article 12, so long as
the commencement of proceedings takes place less than one Year
after the wrongful removal or retention, the judicial or
administrative authority is to order the return of the child
forthwi and without rega d for any demonstration that the
child mas have become settied in its new environment.
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Section 102. Administrative and Judicial Remedies.

Subsection (a) provides that Federal district courts and
State, District of Columbia or territorial courts or courts in
possessions of the United States have concurrent original
Jurisdiction to decide cases brought before them pursuant to
the Convention.

Subsection (b) concerning venue expressly provides that a
person seeking relief under the Convention has a civil cause of
action in a court in the jurisdiction of which the child 1s
located at the time the petition 1s filed. Subsection (c)
provides that notice of a return action under the Convention
and the Act 18 to be given 1n accordance with the applicsol .
State or other law governing notice 1n interstate child custody
cases. This will provide necessary guidance for notice, for
example when the retutn action 1s brought in the U.S.
Jurisdiction where the child 1s located and the respondent is
lncated 1n another jurisdiction.

Subsection (d) makes clear that the courts are to order the
prompt return of a child when the parent seeking its return
under the Convention establishes by a preponderance of the
evidence that the child has been wrongfully removed or retained
within the meaning of the Convention. The respondent, on the
other hand, must then demonstrate by clear and convincing
evidence that one of the exceptions provided by the Convention
appli2s, i.e., the respondent must meet a higher burden of
proof in Grder to provide the legal basis for a finding that
the return obligation of the Convention does not apply and that
the return of the child may be refused. This provision seeks
to help the left-behind parent to overcome what 1s often a
home-court advantage of the other parent in the country of that
parent's origin. It is intended to ensure that the exceptions
to the Convention's return obligation are sufficiently hard to
demonstrate so that their interpretation and application does
not become so broad as to provide a przcedent in the United
States that could undermine the purpose of thLe Coavention and
could have the effect abroad of providing a basis for refusal
to return children to the United States.
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Subsection (e) provides that full faith and credit shall be
accorded throughout the United States to judgments and orders
of courts in the United States rendered with regard to return
actions pursuant to the Convention and the Act. This meaas,
for example, that if a court in one jurisdiction has ordered
the return of a child and the child is located in another
jurisdiction in the United States before action on that return
order has taken place, the order will be given full effect in
the second jurisdiction without the need for the petitioning
parent to initiate and maintain a new return action there
pursuant to the Convention and the Act. It also means that if
the return request has been denied, the court's decision will
be recognized by courts in other jurisdictions. However, the
provision is not intended to denv the possibility of appeal
from, or some other procedure to gquestion, a return order or a
deci~ion denying a return order.

Subsection (f) makes clear that the remedies under the
Convention and the Act are in addition to remedies otherwise
available, and are not intended to replace or exclude other
available remedies that exist or may be established under law
in the United States (e.g., the Uniform Child Custody
Jurisdiction Act (UCCJA)).

Section 103. Provisional Remedies.

This section provides that any court may take or cause to
be taken provisional measures under State or Federa) law, as
appropriate, to protect the child from neglect or ab.se or to
prevent its removal from the jurisdiction or its concealment,
while the petition filed pursuant to the Convention and this
Act is penling. However, the requirements and standards of the
law of the jurisdiction where the child is located concerning
removal of a child from the physical custody of a person having
such custody must be satisfied.

Section 104. Admissibility of Documents.

This section tracks the provisions and requirements of
Articles 23 and 30 of the Hague Convention. Article 23
provides that no legalization or similar formality may be
required in the context of the Convention. Article 30 requires
that applications to Central Authorities or directly to
judicial or administrative authorities, together with documents
and any other information appended thereto or provided by a
Central Authorities, be admissible in the courts or
administrative authority of Contracting States. Section 104
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seeks to ensure that an application for assistance addressed to
the U.s. Central Authority and a petition to a court in an
action pursuant to the Convention and the Act, and documents
and information appended theretc, do not require costly and
time-consuming legalization or authentication to be admissible,
which could result in undesirable delays in return of

children. The purpose of Articles 23 and 30 of the Convention
is to spare the left-behind parent the expense of formal
procedures that are not essentia. in most cases. These
Articles of the Convention and Section 104 do not address the
question of the weight to be accorded to such documents and do
not mean that if there is a specific allegation or reuson to
believe that supporting documents are false or have been
altered, the authenticity of those documents cannot be
questioned. They also do not mean that in such circumstances
the court or other authority would be barred from requiring the
submiysion of authenticated and legalized copies of the
Guestioned documents and possibly other evidence to support
their authenticity.

Section ’05. U.S. Central Authority.

Subsection (a) provides for the establishment of the u.s.
Central Authority in an existing Federal agency. Suksection
(b) makes clear that the functions of the Central Authority
ascribed to it by the Convention and the Act are to be carried
out by the U.S. Central Authority with the necessary
cooperation of State and local authorities and agencies on
which the U.S. Central Authority will need to rely in the
performance of these functions. These functions may include
the provision cf home studies for foreign authorities and
courts considering a request for the return of an abducted
child to the United States. The administrative burden on State
and local authorities will be the complement to the benefits
provided to left-behind parents in the United States by the
return of children to those jurisdictions through operation of
the Convention, Subsection (c) expressly authorizes the U,S,
Central Aut',-ity to issue regulations in counection with the
implementatinn of the Conveition and the Act. Subsection (d)
Mmakes reference to authority for the U.5. Central Authority to
make ulde of tne services of the Psjersl Parent Locator Service
(FPL). which authority is provided in the Social Security Act
as ~“ended by Section 201 of this Act.
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Section 106. Costs ané Fees.

Subsection (a) ensures, consistent with the obligation in
tne first paragraph of Article 26 of the Convention, that none
of the costs for the administrative processing of applications
under the Convention are imposed on the applicant by the U.S.
Central Authority, any Pederal agency, or cooperating State or
local authorities. Subsection (b) provides that petitionars
may be required to bear the costs of legal counsel or :dvisers,
and court costs in connection with their petitions, aud trav~l
co3ts associated with the return of a child. Thi-~ is
consistent with the State Department's proposal that the
United States ratify the Convention subject to a reservation,
permitted by article 42, to be made by declaration at the time
of ratification, that the United States will not be bound to
assume any costs referred to in the second paragraph of article
26 resulting from the participation of legal counsel or
advisers or from court proceedings. Senate advice and consent
to U.S. ratification of the Conventicn, given on October 9,
1986, was made subject to the making of that reservation.
Subsection (c) provides that legal fees and court costs not
covered by Federal, State or local legal assistance or other
programs are to be borne by the petitioner, but subject to
subsection (d). Subsaction (d), reflecting the provisions of
the last paragraph of article 26 of the Conveation, provides
that a court ordering the return of a chilc shall order the
respondent > pay spacified necessary expenses incurred bty or
on behalf of the petitioner unless the respondent establishes
that to do so would be clearly inappropriate. This provision
of the Act and the provisions of article 26 that it reflects
were intended to provide an additional deterrent to wrongful
international child removals and retentions.

Section 107. Collection, Maintenance and Dissemination of
Iaformation.

Subsection (a) provides for the exemption of the U.S.
Central Authority, in opursuance of its functions under the
Convention, from the application c¢f Federal and State privacy
legislation or regulations, in order to permit the Central
Authority flexible use of information obtained related to the
location or possible incation of the alleged abducting parent
and the abducted child, although subject to the stated
exceptions with regard tu national security or law enforcement
interests or the confidentiality of census data. Subseaction
(b) permits the U.S. Central Authority by regulation to
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prescribe how and subject to what exceptions requests for
informat on by left-behind parents abroad shall be submitted to
it and at supporting documents may be required. Subsection
(c) stipulates how and subject to what exceptions requests for
information directly from the U.S. Central Authority will be
haniled and responded to by Federal agencies and organs of any
State, territory or possession of the United States.

Subsection (d) ensures that the U.S. Central Authority will
make use of the services of the Federal PMarent Locator Service
(FPLS) when information that may be in t e control of a Federal
Agency can be obtained through the FPL" rather than by
requesting such information directly. Subsection (e) provides
that nothing in this section shall be nstrued as permitting
the Central Authority directly to obta., -ax return information
except as provided in section §103 of t: Internal Revenue Code
of 1986 (26 U.S.C. 6103) and section 453 of the Social Security
Act (42 U.S.C. 653). Subsection (f) requires that the Central
Author .ty maintain appropriate records concerning its functions
and the disposition of cases aricing under the Convention.

Section 108. Inter-Ageacy Coordinating Group.

This section provides for the establishment of a
coordinatinc¢ group to monitor operation of the Convention and
proviae advice on its implementation in the United States, that
shall include representatives of the Departments of State,
Justice, and Health and Human Services, and that may also
include private citizens. Such private citizens would be
exp..ts in family law and other aspects of law and procedure
relevant to child abductions. The coordinating group is to
meet at the request of the U.S. Central Authority and is to be
exempt from the Federal Advisory Committee Act.

Section 109. Authorization of Appropriation.

This gection, as a precaution, authorizes the appropriation
of such sums as may be necessary each fiscal year to carry out
the purposes of the Convention and this Act. The purpose of
this section is to provide for the contingency that funds may
be needed. However, there is no intention to seek the
appropriation of a.y funds for the foreseeable future because
there is at present no reliable basis for determir.ing the
numbers of return requests arising under the Convention and the
administrative costs involved at various levels in the
processing of requests, which will vary from case to case and
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may vary from Juriscéiction to jurisdiction. The necessary
statistics and figures could be developed only after several
years of implementation of the Convention.

TIT'E II_Amendments to Other Laws

ection 201. Amendment Concerning Federzl Parent Locator
ervice,

This section eusures, by amending the provision of the

Social Security Act establic’ ing thc Pederal Parent Locator
Service (PPLS) and the financial conditions for its use, that
the services of the FPLS will be arcessible to the U.S. Central
Authority to provide informacion needed 1in connection with
efforts to determine the whereabouts of any parent or child for
the purposes of the Convention, and that no fee for use of the
FPLS is charged against the Central Authority, the applicant or
anyone else inconsistent with the first paragraph of article 26
Jf the Convention and section 106(a) of this Act.

Setrion 202. Amendment to the Internal Revenue Code of 1986.

This section makes a conforming amendment to section
6103(1)(6) of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986, to authorize
the release of tax return information ~“»r purposes of, and to
the extent necessary in, efforts to lo..te individuals in
connect.on with the abduction or wrongful restraint or
retention of a chiid.

Tue Department of State strongly urges that the House and
Senate pass this bill without delay so that the United States
will be able to ratify the Hague International Child Abduction
Convention. We would, in particular, urge that the bill be
passed soon enough to permit us to ratify so that the
Convention's entry into force for the U'i1ted States 2-3 months
later will permit the usual annual surge >f international
abductions and retentions of children toward the end of summer
to be covered by it when other countries party to the
Convention are involved. It would then be possible that a
number of those children would be returned to the United States
pursuant to the Conventiun by the end of 1988.

5 a7
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Mr. FRANK. Mr. Markman.

Mr. MARKMAN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Although the Department strongly supports this bill as imple-
menting the laudable objectives of the Convention, we cannot sup-
port the bill's establishment of concurrent jurisdiction in the State
and Federal courts to hear claims under the Convention and the
bill. In this respect, the bill represents a sharp departure from
longstanding policy, based or: principles of Federalism, of zxcluding
domestic relations matters from the Federal ceurts and leaving the
gesolution of these sensitive issues entirely to the courts of the

tates.

For example, the diversity jurisdiction of the Federal courts has,
for well over a century, been interpreted to exclude domestic rela-
tions matters. That exception rests on the principle, in the Su-
preme Court’s words, that “the whole sit:f'ect of the domestic rela-
tions of husband and wife, parent and child, belongs to the laws of
the States.” Even when a Federal question is presented, the courts
have declined to hear disputes that would deeply involve them in
resolving domestic relations disputes.

Similarly, when it enacted the Parental Kidnapping Prevention
Act of 1980 to address the issue of the interstate abductions of chil-
dren in custody-related disputes, Congress did not create a privaie
cause of action in the Federal courts to enforce that Act, but left it
to the State courts to enforce the Act’s standards, subject to review
by the Supreme Court under full faith and credit principles. As the
Supreme Court stated in unanimously affirming this interpretation
of the Act only last month in the case of Thompson v. Thompson,
“instructing the Federal courts to play Solomon where two States
have issued conflicting custody orders would entangle them in tra-
ditional State law questions that they have little expertise to re-
solve.”

Establishing concurrent jurisdiction in the Federal courts of
claims under the 1980 Hague Convention ind the bill would simi-
larly enmesh them in the types of domesuc relations matters that
Federal courts have never handled. For instunce, under the Con-
vention, if the proceeding for return of a child is brought a year or
more after a wrongful removal or retention, return is not required
if the “child is now settled in its new environment” (Article 12).
Similarly, return is not required if “there is great rik that his or
her return would expose the child to physical or psychological
harm or otherwise place the child in an irtolerable situation.”
Moreover, return may be refused if the chil objects and “has at-
tained the age and degree of maturity at whach it is appropriate to
take account of its views.” (Article 13).

These and others, Mr. Chairman, are all questions that go to the
heart ui' traditional domestic relations matters. The fact that in
this case the s..adards are based on the Convention, and not di-
rectly on State iaw, does not alter the fact that these inquiries are
of a character never handled by Federal courts, just as Congress
and the Supreme Court recognized that the similar Federal stand-
ards under the Parenta’ Kidnapping Prevention Act were also in
the nature of traditional domestic relations inquiries hest handled
exclusively by the State courts.

ig
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In fact, the provisions of H.R. 2672 in a number of respects are
even more inextricably intertwined with traditional State *aw mat-
ters than was the Parental Kidnapping Prevention Act. For exan
ple, under section 103 of the bill Federal courts would be author-
ized “to take . .. provisional measures under Federal or State law,
as appropriate, to protect the well-being of a child.” The bill also
forbids the provisional removal of a child from his or her custodian
‘“unless the applicable requirements of State law are satisfiea
And further, it appears that to effect such provisional remedies as
temporary foster care, the Federal courts would be required to
make arrangements with State and local authorities.

Accordingly, Mr. Chairman, we strongly recommend the passage
of this bill. At the same ti.ne, we also recommend equally strongly
that the bill be amended to eliminate the concurrent jurisdiction
therein.

{The statement of Mr. Markman foll: »s:]

&,
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Q

Mr. Chairman and members of the Subcommittee:

I am pleased to appear before you to present the views of
the Department of Justice with respect to H.R. 2673, the
#International Child Abduction Act. The bill is intended to
facilitate implementation in the United States of the 1980 Hague
Convention on the Civil Aspects of International Abduction. That
Convention addresses the issue of international abductions of
children in custody-related disputes and requires the prompt
return of children who have been wrongfully removed from or
retained outside of their country of habitual residence. The
objective of the Convention is to restore promptly the situation
that existed before the child’s removal or retention in order to
deny the abductor any legal advantage in the country to which
the child has been wrongfully removed or retained. The
Convention establishes a legal right and streamlined procedures
to effect the prompt return of int,rnationally abducted children
to the country of their habitual residence where any custody
disputes can be heard or settled. The Convention also seeks to
facilitate visitation rights across international borders.

Although the Department generally supports the bill as
implementing the laudable objectives of the Convention, we cannot
support the bill’s establishment of concurrent jurisdiction in
the state and fedeval courts to hear claims under the Convention
and the bill. 1In this respect, the bill represents a sharp
departure from the longstanding policy, based on principles of
federalism, of excluding domestic relations matters from tie
federal courts and leaving the resolution of those sensiti ‘e
is nes entirely to the courts of the states.

For example, the diversity jurisdiction of the federal
courts has, for well over a i}ﬂtury, been interpreted to exclude
domestic relations matters. That exception rests on the
principle, in the Supreme Court’s words, that “the whole subject
of the domestic relations of husband27nd wife, parent and child,
belongs to the laws of the states.” Even when a federal
question is presented, the courts have declined to hear disputes
that wouldlaeeply .nvolve them in resolving domestic relations
disputes.

E.q,, , 136 U.S. 586, 593-94 (1890); Barber v.
Marber, 62 U.S. (21 How.) 582 (1859).

N

in re Burrus, supra, 136 U.S. at 593-94.

Y/  See Thompson v. Thompson, 798 F.2d 1547, 1558 (9th Cir.
1986), aff’'d, 56 U.S.L.W. 4055 (U.S. Jan. 12, 1988);
, 654 F.2d 1212, 1215 (6th

V. Cleveland Trust Co.
Cir. 198.); Bergstrom v. Bergstrom, 623 F.2d 517, 52C (8th
cir. 1980).
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Similarly, when it enacted the Parental Kidnapping
Prevention Act of 1980 (the *PKPA”) to address the issue of
interstate abductions of children in custody-related disputes,
Congress did not create a private cause of action in the federal
courts to enforce the Act, but left it to the state courts to
enforce the Act’s standards, subject to review by the Supreme
Court under Full Faith and Credit principles. As the Supreme
Court stated in unanimously affirming this interpretation of the
Act last month, “instructing the federal courts to play Solomon
where two states have issued conflicting custody orders would
entangle them in traditional s:;te-law questions that they ha.e
little expertise to resolve.”

The Supreme Court rejected the argument that determining
which of two conflicting custody decrees should be given effect
would not require resolution of the underlying custody disputes
and thus not offend the longstanding reservation of domestic
relations law to the states. It noted that, under the Act,
Jurisdiction could turn on the “best interest” c¢. the child or
whether the child had been abandoned or abused. #In fact,” the
Court found, ”it would seem that the jurisdictional disputes that
are sufficiently complicated as to have provoked conflicting
state-court holdings are the mcst likely to require resolution of
these traditional domestic relations inquiries.~ 5/

Establishing concurrent jurisdiction in the federal courts
of claims under the 1980 Hague Convention and the bill would
similarly enmesh them in the types of domestic relations matters
that federal courts have never handled. For instance, undes the
Convention, if the proceeding for return of a child is brought a
year or more after a wrongful removal or retention, return is not
required if the “child is now settled in its new environment”
(Article 12). similarly, return is not required if “there is a
grave rigk that his or her return would exvose the child to
Ehysical or psychological harm or otherwise place the child in an

ntolerable situation” (Article 13). Moreover, return may be
refused if the child objects and “"has attained the age and degree
of maturity at which it is appropriate to take account of its
views” (Article 13), or if it *would not be permitted by this
fundamental principles of the requested state relating to the
protection of human rights and fundamental freedoms” (Article
20).

These are all questions that go to the heart of traditional
domestic relations matters. The fact that in this case the
standards are based on the Convention, and not directly on state

&  Thompson v. Thompson, 56 U.S.L.W. 4055, 4059 (U.S. Jan. 12,
1988) .
2/ 1d. n.s.
C;(W
Ry
Q
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law, does not alter the fact that these inquiries are of the
character never handled by federal courts, just as Congress and
the Supreme Court recognized that the similar federal standards
under the Parental Kidnapping Prevention Act were also in the
nature of traditional domestic relations inquiries best handled
exclusively by the state courts.

In fact, the provisions of H.R. 2673, implementing the 1980
Hague Convention, are even more inextricably intertwined with
traditional state law matters than was the PKPA. Under section
103 of the bill, federal courts would be authorized “to take
. « . provisional measures under Federal or State law, as
appropriate, to protect the well-being of a child or to prevent
the child’s further removal or concealment prior to final
disposition of the petition.” The bill forbids the provisional
removal of a child from his or her custodian "unless the
applicable requirements of state law are satisfied,” deeply
enmeshing the federal courts in state domestic relations law.
Further, it appears that to effect such provisional remedies as
temporary foster care, the federal courts would be required to
make arrangements with state and local authorities, entangling
the federal courts in the state and local government agencies and
procedures regulating domestic relations.

Apart from our concern over the intrusion of the federal
courts into a traditional state preserve, we are also concerned
about the potential increased burden on the federal courts. At a
time when many district courts face intolerable backlogs, it
would be inappropriate to add to their caseload without a
compelling reason. We do not believe that there is justification
for burdening the federal courts with claims under the Convention
and the bill. As I have explained, the federal courts can bring
no peculiar expertise to bear on these questions that state
courts have historically handled and, in fact, the state courts
are far better suited for them.

Accordingly, we recommend that the bill be amended to
eliminate the concurrent jurisdiction of the federal courts ove.
matters under the Convention and the bill.

H.R. 2673 also would empower the Cantral Authority
established by the bill to receive and transmit information,
notwithstanding the Privacy Act, 5 U.S.C. § 552a, for purposes
related to the Convention. The Central Authority may not,
hovever, disclose, and agencies are not required to transmit to
the Ccentral Authority, information the disclosure of whirh would
contravene the national security or law enforcement interests of
the United States or the confidentiality of census data. To
clarify that the law enforcement interests of the United States
include the enforcement of state criminal laws, it would be
desirable to amend the phrasc “national security or law
enforcement interests of the United States” in section 107(a) and

ERIC

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:




50

- 4 -

{(c) to read “national security interests of the United states or
law enforcement interests of the United States or the States”.

With respect to other policy issues raised by the bill,
including the burden of proof requirements of gection 102(d), and
the evidentiary provisions of section 104, the Department would

defer to the Department of State.
I would be happy to answer any gquestions.

D
O
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Mr. FrRaNk. Would you agree with the interpretation of vour pro-
visions that we got from Mr. Pfund; that is, it would limit original
concurrent jurisdiction but it would leave the Federal courts with
some role, as Mr. Pfund staied? You have no problem with that?

Mr. MARKMAN. Absolutely. We viould certainly see the Supreme
Court as having a role.

Mr. FrANK. I was particularly impressed with your argument
that domestic relations is an area where we should defer to the
States. On a related macter before the Judiciary Committee, not ex-
actly here, but it is important that we get the overall perspective,
does that mean the Department now thinks that where we have
State court orders for custody of children they ought not be « ver-
ridden by the Witness Protection Program? a regular maudter,
the Witness Protection Program overrides State court decisions re-
%:Eding child custody. I was impressed by your discussion here.

I take it that the Department will b~ working with us to see
that the Federal Marshals stop ignoring State court orders?

Mr. MARKMAN. | think you can take it to be the case that we
would work very closely with your committee in support of that
question.

Mr. Frank. All ﬁ%l:é;et’s look at it for there is a very glaring
inconsist2ncy there. use in the case of the Witness Protection
Program, they don’t even take it to Federal covrt. Your Depart-
ment just plain flat out ignores child custody orders. And if you
have won custody of your child and there are visitation rights to
the former spouse, if you happen to marry someone who is suffi-
ciently sleazy t:: have gone into the Witness Protection Program,
you cr— extingc.wsh, according to Federal practice, ihe rights of

our ex-spouse. ] would be a little more impressed if there was a
ittle consistency there.

I assume that also doesn’t apply to product liabilitv—this respect
for the State courts.

Mr. MARKMAN. Well, Mr. Chairman, as far as the Witness Pro-
tection Program, as my colleague indicated, since the President’s
signing of the executive order in October of last year, we have re-
viewed a lot 2f these policies very carefully to see——

Mr. Frank. I appreciate that. If you would let me know. Let me
make a formal request, then. I would hope you would write to me
as to what the effect of the President’s “ederalism order is on the
Witness Protection Program. [ would ask you t- respond in writing

Mr. MARKMAN. I would be glad to do that.

As far as the product liability issue, that obviously involves a
great many other facets of discussion. And when we tall about
Federalism, I want to make very clear we are not talking about
States’ rights. Federalism simply requires that you consider a
aumbe~ of factors and you determine wliere powers are appor-
tioned between the national government and the State govern-
ment; and, of course, there are many responsibilities, as you know
well, that do belong in the Federal sector.

Mr. FRANK. | understand. The competing claims of children and
bottle manufacturers will get dealt with by this subcommittee.

I have no further questions. That would appear to me to be the
only really controversial question in the »!'I* and my own view,
frankly, is that within this body there will . “ferences of opinion
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but they will not be such that anybody is going to vote against the
bill because it gets resolved one way or the other. That is one of
the subjects I will highlight and members will participate in.

Some people have raised some concern—let me just ask you this.
We haven't had any specific objections, but it is the only other area
where it seems to me there is some concern. Over the scope of the
override of privacy particularly now, Mr. Markman, it has been
suggested to me and I am not expert in it that we are here overrid-
ing some State privacy laws. Has the Department done an analysis
of that? Is there a problem in that regard? Do we have a sense of
what it is we may be doing? That doesn’t necessarily bother me,
but I would like to know now where we are on that. What does this
do to both the Federal and State privacy laws? Are we likely to run
into any serious problems there? Are there ways that we might be
Jooking to do some safeguards, some minimum trigger'r.¢, before
that can get done?

Mr. MARKMAN. We haven’t done a th~iough apalysis on that. I
think the provisions in this bill are very similar to thosc that affect
the Parental Locator Service. We basically assume that has worked
fairly well. There are important privacy interests we are talking
about, and we would be glad to take a closer look at that.

Mr. FrRaNK. All right, that would be good, again, ‘n terms of the
Federalism thing. Because we will be able among ourselves to lcok
at the Federal ones and deal with it, but there is appsrently an
override here of State privacy laws and I would like to know a
little b** more about that before we actual'y put it on paper.

Mr. Mund?

Mr. Prunp. Mr Chairman, the reason why we have this provi-
sion, or certain parts of it, is because, unlike most of the informa-
tion obtained domestically through the Federal Parent Locator
Service - help in interstate child abductions an? questions of child
support whare the i..:orm'.'ion normally stays within the country,
under tize Convention, of course, information that may be gathered
by the Central Authonty through the Federal Parent Locator Serv-
ice or through further efforts to locate the abducting parent or
child, is gcing to end up being sent abroad. It will go either to a
Central Awhority in a foreign country, and/or the left-behind
parent resident in a foreign country and possibly also to the coun-
sel i, the TJnited States of that left-behind parent seeking the
return of a child. It is essential for the informatio® on the location
of the chi:d and/or the abducting parent in this country to be
passed on; otherwise, the left-behind parent abroad can’t invoke
the Convention an ' seek to bring the action to effcct the return of
tne child. It is because of that foreign element in particular that
we need this provision.

Mr. Frank. I understand that but I want to know a little bit
more clearly about what we are doing. For instance, we say here
that we would not disclose, the Central Authority can decline to
disclose, it is their option, if this would ~ontravene the national se-
curity laws or law enfor’ement interests of the United States.

Well, take the Federalisin point What about law enforcement in-
terests of the States? | would take tnis to mean we are talking
about Federal law enforcement interests. Would you want an ex-

n6
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plicit reference to the law enf. cement intercsts of the States in
here in accord with this?

Mr. MARkMAN. Yeg, sir.

Mr. FRANK. I mean, we would still let the Federal Central Au-
thority make the decision, but they would at leasi be instructed to
give consideration to, as I would read this. We would need to add
some language.

Mr. MARKMAN. Our complete testimony makes that specific rec-
ommendation.

Mr. FrRank. OK. And on confidentiality, you talk about confiden-
tiality of census data so that we don’t impugn that. Are thei¢ any
other privacy concerns that might be there? Well, the complzi.iing
parent would not be—he or she, if that individual hed a problem
they wouldn’t go forward with it. So we are then talking about the
potential confidentiality of the parent being complained against. I
don’t know of any problems there but I guess I just would like to
raise that.

Mr. MagrgmMAN. I think we would want to limit the confidential
information to those bits of irformation that help locate the
parent.

Mr. FRANK. Right.

Mr. MaRrizMAN. To the extent that we go beyond the mere loca-
tion of the parent, I think——

Mr. Frank. I think that is a reasonable safeguard to write in
there. That sounds to me like the kind of thing that we would do.
Do you cover that in your testimony?

Mr. MARKMAN. No, sir, I don’t.

Mr. Frank. Well, if not, our staff may be in touch with you
about writing come language that would give it that. That confi-
dentiality remains the rule and an exception would be allowed to
the extent that it was goine to be helpful in locating the child.

Mr. Pfund?

Mr. Prunp. Mr. Chairman, we are perfectly in agreement that
the State law enforcement interests be reflected as one of the bases
for an exception.

Mr. Frank. We can write that in.

Mr. PFunDp. We alsc have some suggested language that we could
Ji~~uss v.ith the stoff as to how we might narrow the scope——

Mr. »ra~vx. That would be very heipful. I don't think anybody
objects in principle. And, if you could submit that to us, that would
be gond.

Mr. Prunp. Thank you.

(The proposed amending language follows:)

-,.,
-,
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Mr. FRANK. I have no further questions. Genilemen, I appreciate
it, and we, as I said, expect to be moving on this one pretty quickly.
Thank you.

Mr. Prunp. Thank you.

Mr. MARkMAN. Thank you.

Mr. FRANK. Let me just note as this panel is leaving, Senator
Dixon is going to try and get here, and he may not. Senator . =
Dixon has been another very active proponent here. We have h..n
scheduled to testify, but House and Senate schedules aren’t always
easy to coordinate. We have a statement from Senator Dixon. If he
does not arrive to be able to say it in person, and he may be a liitle
late because sometimes House hearings move a little quicker than
Senate Learings, and if he is on the Senate clock, he may miss us—
if Senator Dixon does not arrive, we will make hic testimony a part
gf the record. But he is .ntitled to recognition as one of the leaders

ere.

[The statement of Senator Dixon follows:]

Gy
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TESTIMONY BY SENATOR ALAN J. DIXON
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HOUSE SUBCOMMITTEE ON
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HAGUE CONVENTION ON THE CIVIL
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MR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS NF THE SUBCOMMITTEE, THANK YOU
FOR HOLDING THIS HEARING TODAY, AND INVITING ME TCO TESTIFY ON
H.R. 2673, THE IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION FOR THE HAGUE
CONVENTION ON THE CIVIL ASPECTS OF INTERNATIONAL CHILD
ABDUCTION. I AM PLEASED THAT THE SUBCOMMITTEE HAS ACTED SO
QUICKLY TO ADDRESS THIS URGENT PROBLEM.

AS YOU KNOW MR. CHAIRMAN, THE VICTIMS OF INTERNATIONAL
PARENTAL CHILD ASDUCTION AkZ CHILDREN FROM EACH AND EVERY
STATE OF THIS COUNTRY, WHO HAVE BEEN ABDUCTED BY ONE OF THEIR
PARENTS AND TAKEN ACROSS INTERNATIONAL BORDERS. I FIRST
BECAME AWARE OF THE MAGNITUDE OF THIS PROBLEM OVER TWO YEARS
AGO. SINCE THEN I HAVE BEEN ACTIVELY I."VOLVED IN TRYING TO
ASSIST AS MANY PARENTS AS POSSIBLE BRING THEIR CHILDREN HOME
T0 THE UNTIED STATES. I MUST SAY THAT THESE CASES ARE
HEART-WRENCHING.

IN ONE CASE THAT HAS RRCEIVED MUCH ATTENTION, ONE OF MY
CONSTITUENTS, PATRICIA ROUSH, HAD HER TWO DAUGHTERS ABDUCTED
BY THEIR FATHER, WHO HAS A LONG CRIMINAL RECORD IN THIS
COUNTRY AND A DOCUMENTED HISTORY OF MENTAL ILLNESS AND
ALCOHOLISM. IN ANOTH™R CASE, A MOTHER WAS TAKEN TO A MOYEL
ROOM AND HELD AT KNIFE-POINT WHILE HER CHILDREN WERE ABDUCTED.

HOWEVER, THE PARENTS WHO LOSE THEIR CHILDREN ARE NO™ THE
ONLY VICTIMS. THE CHILDREN SUFFER AS WELL. CHi".D
PSYCHOLOGISTS FROM THE ILLINOIS STATE POLICE ASSERT THAT THE
TRAUMA ASSOCIATED WITH AN ABDUC1ION OF THIS KIND, AND THE
SUBSEQUENT DEPRIVATION OF ONE PARENT'S LOVE IS A HORRENDOUS

FORM OF CHILD ABUSE. IN ONE CASE, AN ABDUCTED CHILD WAS
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OF 1983. 1IN 1987 ALONE, THERE WAS A 60% INCREASE IN MY HOME
STATE OF ILLINOIS,

ONCE TEE CHILDREN ARE TAKEN FROM THIS COUNTRY, THEIR
RIGHTFUL CUSTODIANS FACE TAE NEARLY IMPOSSIBLE TASK OF
RECOVERING THEM. CURRENTLY, A PARENT WHOSE CHILD H2S BEEN
ABDUCTED TO A FOREIGN COUNTRY IN VIOLATION OF VALID U.S.
CUSTODY DECREE, MUST ATTEMPT TO HAVE THAT DECREE RECOGNIZED BY
THE FOREIGN COURT. THIS YROCESS IS COSTLY, TIME-CONSUMING AND
FREQUENTLY REQUIRES THE RIGHTFUL CUSTODIAN TO BE SUBJECT TO A
HEARING BY THE FOREIGN COURT ON THE MER'TS OF THE éUSTODY
CLAIM. IN VIRTUALLY EVERY CASE, THE COUNTRY TO WHICH THE
CEiLD IS ILLEGALLY TAKEN, WHETHER ALLY OR ENEMY, REFUSES TO
HONOR THE DECISION OF AN AMERICAN COURT, AND RETURN THE
CHILD. THE ABDUCTING PARENT IS SIMPLY AWARDED CUSTODY.

THEREFORE, A PERSON WHO LOSES A CUSTODY BAITLE IN THIS
COUNTRY HAS AN ENORMOUS INCENTIVE TO ABDUCT THE CHILDREN AND
TAKE THEM OUT OF THE U.S. THEN, THE ABDUCTOR CAN BE ALMOST
CERTAIN THAT THEY WILL NOT BE FORCED TO RETURN TiE CHILDREN TO
THE AMERICAN PARENT.

THE HAGUE CONVENT.ON IS AN IMPORTANT FIRST STEP TO
RECTIFY THIS PROBLEM. WHILE IT DO®S NOT PROVIDE FOR THE
RECOGNITION AND ENFORCEMENT OF FOREIGN CUSTODY DECREES, IT
SETS UP A S:(STEM OF ADMINISTRATIVE AND LECAL PROCEDURES
DESIGNED TO INSURE THE PROMPT RETURN OF CHILDREN WHO ARE
WRONGFULLY REMOVED TO, OR RETAINED IN, A RATIFYTNG COUNTRY.
-HE COURTS IN THE COUNTRY TO WHICH THE CHILD HAS BEEN TAKEN

ARE UNDER TREATY OBLIGATION TO RETURN THE CHILD TN THE CC NTRY

O
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SPOTTED COVERED WITH FILTH, LIVING IN A DISGUSTING, MUD-FLOOR
HOVEL IN MEXICO, BEIN~ RAISED BY HIS FATHER, WHO IS WANTED FOR
MURDER IN THIS COUNTRY. HOLLY PLANELLS, A WITNESS HERE TODAY,
WAS ALLOWED TO VISIT HER ABDUCTED SON, HUEY, IN JORDON. SHE
FOUND HEUY'S LIVING CONDITIONS 10 BE SUBSTANDARD AND FEARED
FOR HIS HEALTH. YET, THE MOST TRAGIC CRUEL''Y TO BOTH MOTHER
AND CHILD IS THAT HOLLY WAS FORCED TO LEAVE JORDAN WITHOUT
HUEY, WHILE HE BEGGED HIS MOTHER NOT TO LEAVE HIM. OTHER
CHILDREN ARE BRAINWASHED INTO HATING THEIR AMERICAN PARENT.
THESE CHILDREN ARE TOLD THAT THE PARENT IN THIS COUNTRY HAS
ABANDONED THEM, HATES THEM, NEVER WANTS TO SEE THEM OR SPEAK
TO '1HEM AGAIN. FURTHERMORE, NOT ONLY ARE THESE CHILDREN
CONFUSED AND DISORIENTED, LIVING IN A NEW CULTURE AND SPEAKYNG
A DIFFERENT LANGUAGE, BUT THEY ARE TAUGHT TO HATE THEIR NATIVE
COUNTRY, THE UNITED STATES.

MR. CHAIRMAN, IN THE LAST TWO YEARS, I HAVE HEARD FROM
LITERALLY HUNDREDS OF PARENTS WITH CASES EVERY BIT AS TRAGIC
AS THESE. NO ONE KNOWS FOR SURE HOW MANY PAKENTS HAVE BEEN
VICTIMIZED BY INTERNATIC' TENTAL CHILD ABDUCTION. OVER
2,500 CASES HAVE BEEN REPORYED ‘HE STATE DEPARTMENT SINCE
1975, BUT MOST FXPERTS BELIEVE THAT THIS NUMBER IS LOW. WE
SIMPLY DO NOT HOW MANY CASES HAVE NOT BEEN REPORTED. SOME
PEOPLE BELIEVE THERE MAY HAVE BEEN AS MANY AS 10,000
INTERNATIONALLY ABDUCTED CHILDREN.

EACH YEAR, 300 TO 400 NEW CASES ARE REPORTED, AND THE
PROBLEM IS GETTING WORSE. ACCORDING TO STATE DEPARTMENT

STATISTICS, THE TOTAL NUMBER OF CASES HAS JUMPED 84% SINCE MAY

ERIC b4

Aruitoxt provided by Eic:



Aruitoxt provided by Eic:

61

FROM WHICH HE OR SHE WAS AbDUCTED. THE FOREIGN COURT MUST

COMPLY WITHOUT CONDUCTING ANY PROCEEDINGS ON ‘dE MERITS OF THE
UNDERLYING CUSTODY CLAIMS. THUS, IT DENIES THE ABDUCTOR THE
LEGAL ADVANTAGE CURRENTLY GAINED THRGUGH INTERNATIONAL
ABDUCTION.

IN 1980 THE CONVENTION WAS ADOPTED BY UNANIMOUS VOTE OF
THE 23 COUNTRIES WHO PARTICIPATED IN THE NEGOTIATION OF THIS
AGREEMENT, AND IS CURRENTLY FORMALLY IN FORCE IN 9 OF THESE
NATIONS: CANADA, THE UNITED KTNGDOM, FRANCE, PORTUCAL,
SWITZERLAND, HUNGARY, LUXEMBURG, AUSTRALIA, AND SPAIN,
REPORTEDLY, OWCE THE UNITED STATES FORMALLY RATIFiES THE HAGUE
CONVENTION, SEVERAL ADDITIONAL COUNTRIES ARE LIKELY TO FOLLOW.
ACCORDING TO SECRETARY OF STATE GEORGE SHULTZ, NEARLY HaLF OF
ALL REPORTED FARENTAL KIDNAPPINGS IN THE LAST SEVERAL YEARS
HAVE INVOLVED ABDUCTIONS TO COUNTR1LES WHICH PARTICIPATED : N
THE PREPARATION AND NEGOTIATION OF THE HAGUE CONVENTION.
THEREFORE, IF ALL THE SIGNATORY NATIONS RATIFY THE CONVENTION,
THE IMPACT WOULD BE IMPRESSIVE,

FURTHERMORE, BECAUSE THIS PROBLEM AFFECTS NEARLY EVERY
NATION IN THE WORLD, I BELIEVE THAT ONCE THE CONVENTION IS
WIDELY RATIFIED, ADDITIONAL NATIONS WILL BE ENCOURAGED TO
ADOPT IT IN ORDER TO DETER THE ABDUCTION OF THEIR OWN
CHILDREN,

ON OCTOBER 9, 1986, THE SEN.TE CONSENTFD TO I'HE
CONVENTION BY A VOTE OF 98-0. HOWEVER, THE UNITED STATES
CANNOT FORMALLY DEPOSIT ITS INSTRUMENT OF RATIFICATION UNTIL

THIS IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION IS PASSED. UNTIL THEN, NONE OF

86-568 - 88 - 3




62

THE PROVISIONS OF THE HAGUE CONVENTION WILL PROTECT THE
CHILDREN AND PARENTS OF OUR COUNTRY. FOR THAT REASON, I
CANNOT OVER EMPHASIZE HOW IMPORTANT IT IS TO PASS THIS
LEGISLATION AS SWIFT.Y AS POSSIBLE.

AS YOU KNOW, I AM AN ORIGINAL SPONSOR OF IDENTICAL
IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION IN THE SENATE, INTRODUCED BY MY
DISTINGUISHED COLLEAGUE FROM ILLINOIS, SENATOR SIMON.

HEARINGS ARE SCHEDULED FOR LATER THIS MONTH., THE SENATE HAS
ALREADY PASSED THIS BILT. ONCE AS AN AMENDMENT TO LAST /EAR'S
FOREIGN RELATIONS AUTHORIZATION ACT. THEREFORE, I EXPECT
EXPEDITICC ACTION THIS YEAR.

BY WORKING TOGETHER, WE SHOULD BE ABLE TO PROVIDE THIS
URGENTLY NEEDED LEGISLATION EARLY IN 1988. AT THE SAME TIME,
THE STATE DEPARTMENT MUST CONTINUE TO ENCOURAGE RATIFICATION
OF THE CONVENTION BY THE OTHER TWENTY-FTVE COUNTRIES WHICH
PARTICIPATED IN THE NEGOTIATION.

WHILE T HAGUE CONVENTION IS URGENTLY NEEDED, IT IS ONLY
A FIRST STET. IT IS NOT RETROACTIVE. IT WILL NOT HELP THE
THOUSANDS PARENTS WHOSE CHILDREN HAVE ALREADY BEEN ABDUCTED.
IT IS UNLIKELY IT WILL EVER BE RATIFIED BY EVERY COUNTRY. THE
COUNTRIES NOT RATIFYING THE CUNVENTION WILL BECOME "SAFE
HAVENS" FOR ABDUCTORS.

THEREFORE, WE MUST AGGRESSIVELY WORK TO RECOVER THESE
YOUNG U.S. CITIZENS BEING HELD HOSTAGE IN COUNTRIES AROUND THE
WORLD. THE STATE _EPARTMENT MUST CONTINUE TO PURSUE EVERY
AVENUE AVAILABLE TO ASSIST PARENTS IN RECOVERING THEIR

CHILDREN.
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IN LIGHT OF THESE OTHER DIFFICULTIES, I HAVE INTRODUCED
LEGISLATION IN THE SENATE WHICH MAKES INTERNATIONAL PARENTAL

CHILD ABDUCTION A FEDERAL FELONY. THIS WILL PROVIDE A

NECESSARY DETERRENT, ALLOW EXTRADITION IN SOME CASES, AND

STRENGTHEN THE NEGOTIATING POSITION OF THE STATE DEPARTMENT
WHEN PRESSING FOREIGN GOVERNMENTS TO INTERVENE IN THESE
CASES. I UNDERSTAND THAT THE HOUSE JUDICIARY SUBCOMMITTEE ON
CRIME IS COMMITTED TO HOLDING HEARINGS ON THIS MATTER IN THE
NEAR FUTURE.

MR, CHAIRMAN, THE FIRST STEP TO CONTROLLING THESE TRAGIC
ABDUCTIONS IS THE HAGUE CONVENTION. I VIGOROUSLY URGE YOU TO
SWIFTLY PASS THIS URGENTLY NEEDED IMPLEMENTING LEGISLATION.
THE EFFECT OF THE CONVENTION WILL PROVIDE NEW HOPE, EVEN FOR
PARENTS WHOSE CHILDREN HAVE ALREADY BEEN ABDUCTED. IN THE
CASE OF ALAN HERSHEY, A NEW JERSEY FATHER WHOSE CHILD IS BEING
HELD IN CZECHOSLOVAKIA, THE CZECH COURTS HAVE STATED THAT AS
SOON AS THE HAGUE IS IMPLEMENTED IN THE UNITED STATES, ALAN
HERSHZY 'S DAUGHTER WILL BE SENT TO HIM FOR REGULAR VISITATIONS
IN THE U.S,.

MR, CHAIRMAN, EVERY WEEK EIGHT MORE AMERICAN CHILDREN ARE
ABDUCTED. THE HAGUE CONVENTION WILL PROVIDE NEW TOOLS AND NEW

HOPE FOR AMERICAN PARENTS TRYING ™0 BRING THEIR CHI..DREN HOME,
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Mr. FraNk. Next, we will hear from the American Bar Associa-
tion, represented by Patricia Hoff, Co-Chairman of the Custody
Committee of the Family Law Section. And Ms. Hoff is accompa-
nied by someone whose name you will please give us.

Mr. Scawariz. Philip Schwartz.

Mr. FrRaNk. Ms. Hoff, are you going to testify?

Ms. Horr. Yes, I will.

Mr. FrRANK. Go ahead.

TESTIMONY OF PATRICIA M. HOFF, CO CHAixtMAN, CHILD CUS-
TODY COMMITTFE OF THE FAMILY LAW SECTION, AMERICAN
BAR ASSOCIATION; ACCOMPANIED BY PHILIP SCHWARTZ,
CHAIRMAN, FEDERAL LEGISLATION AND PROCEDURES COM-
MITTEE OF THE FAMILY LAW SECTION

Ms. Horr..1 appreciate the opportunity to appear before you
today on behalf of the American Bar Association in strong support
of HK. 2673. Enactment of this bill will enatie the United States
to bring into force the Hague Convention o1 the Civil Aspects of
International Child Abduction, a treaty expressly intended to safe-
guard children from the traumatic consequences of international
child abduction.

In addition to my ABA activities, I am a legal consultant on
issues related exclusively to interstate and international parental
kidnapping. Joining me as the other representative of the ABA
today is Philip Schwartz. He is an active practitioner——

Mr. FRanNK. We will take credentials in the written record.

Ms. Horr. That is not in written statement. I merely indicate
that Philip has practical expertise that you can draw upon in vour
questions.

Mr. FRaNK. I want ‘o take just a minut.. of your time. In the in-
terest of focusing on the merits, time is the :arcest resourcz here.
That kind of stuff goes in the record and we will take the other
stuff orally. Please continue.

Ms. Horr. The child abduction treaty is designed to bring about
the prompt reintegration of a child into its habitual envircnment
following a wrongful removal or retention abroad, as well as to fa-
cilitate the exercise of visitation rights across international bor-
ders. The Convention’s chief objective is expeditiously to restore
the factual situation that existed prior to the child’s wrongful re-
moval or retention. Once the child has heen returned, litigation
over substantive child custody can proceed. By promising a swift
and almost certa'n return remedy, the Convention should also have
the effect of discouraging abductions in ratifying countries, thereby
promoting stability in the child’s customary environment, which is
so important to healthy child development.

On Ociober 9, 1986, the Senate did give its advice and consent to
ratification. However, the State Department, as you know, has
postponed depositing the instrument of ratification pending enact-
ment of this legis'ation. H.R. 2673 and S. 1347, significantly, were
developed by the Administration, cleared by OMB and were intro-
duced on behalf of the Administration. Immediate congressional
approval is imperative in order for the United States to become
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one of the cor.racting states, thus to allow people in this country
and people abroad can invoke the Convention remedies.

The pending legislation essentially explains how the Convention
will operate within the context of the U .S, legal system. The legis-
lation translates the provisions of the Convention, which were writ-
ten generally to accommodate the many different legal systems of
the countries that negotis‘ed it, into more specific terms familiar
to lawyer. judges and guvernment officials in this country. This is
going to be a blueprint that, hopefully, will foster the treaty’s
smooth implementation by averting time and resource-consuming
litigation tﬁat could otherwise arise over substantive and proce( :-
al issues under the treaty.

I am now going to focus in particular on the question of the con-
current jurisdiction provision that is found in the bill. Section
102(a) provides for concurrent original jurisdiction and State and

ederal ccurts to he . return proceedings crising under the Con-
vention and this leg.slatirn. It is important to note that there is
justification for expressiy empowering both Federal and State
courts to Liear these cases.

First, both State and Federal judges are qualified to hear cases
involving child abduction: State judges have expertise in family
law;, Fe«?era] Jjudges have expertise in interpreting and applying
treatiew,

Second, this is not a degarture from current law regarding treaty
obligations. 28 U.S.C. 1331 and the US. Constitution provide for
access to Federal courts with respect to questions arising under
treaties.

Third, the United States Sugreme Court’s decision in Thompson
v. Thompson, in January of 1988, underscorad the need for and the
atility in, expressly articulating in Federal legislation that both
State and Federal courts have jurisdiction over causes of action
arising under the treaty.

The treaty does not require and it does not permit a decision to
be made bv either State or Federal judges on tgz merits of the un-
derlying custsly dispute. It is very significant because Federal
Judges typically do not have expertise with in-depth inquiries into
the child’s best inter:c:. But they will not be thrust into that type
of inquiry under this Convention. The Solomon-like decisions that
the Supreme Court was concerned about in the Thompson case are
left to the courts in the countries from which the child was re-
moved typically. The narrowly circumscribed role of the judiciary
in Convention cases as found in this biil is n. + without analogy for
the Federal bench. Federal courts in many circuite have now held
that the so-called domes.ic relations exception to diversity jurisdic-
tion does not apply to actions for ag.amages that arise in the co..text
of interstate child custody disputes. Fedoral Jjudges have successful-
lv adjudicated the tort claims stemming from parente! hidnapping
wichout becoming enmeshed in the merits of the und' .ying custo-
dy dispute.

In rejecting tke " dicially created domestic relation= exception to
the diversity jurisuction, the court in the case ot wiRugpiero v.
Rodgers, cited in my statement, found that—and I would like to
quate from that opinion—‘‘the spectre of local bias surfaces with
unfortunate frequency” in interitate child custody cases. Thus,
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“these cases truly represent one of the contempuiary essential
functions of the diversity grant.” The benefit of and the need for
Tederal court jurisdiction in addition to State court jurisdiction,
then, may be even more pronsunced in an international abduction
case where the party seeking return is truly a foreigner.

In addition, section 102(a) of the bill wisely does not prefer State
over Federal court, or vice versa. The choice of cou.t will be at the
clection of the parent abroad who has neen dispossessed of the
child’s cuttody un’laterally by the person alleged to have taken the
child wrongfully or retained the child wrongfully in this country. It
will give that person the opportunity to elect the forum that could
most expeditiously hear the claim, and affords to the person abroad
as many avenves of redress as ire available.

And, finally, with respect to the volume of cases and the impact
that might be felt on either the State court bench or the Federal
bench or the combination of the two, the State Department specu-
lates, and this is in an informal conversation that I had with them,
that probably in the first year or years of the implementation of
this treaty maybe 30 to 50 cases might arie~ where a child in the
U.S. is sought to be returned abroad. Now, it is impossible to say at
this t_me where those cases will be brought, rut I think it is a fair
assumption that they will be brought all over the country, so that
the impact on any one court, be it Federal or State, is likely to be
minimal.

Moving now into a discussion of the burden of proof as contained
in section 102(d), this section, as you know, places a higher burden
of proof on the respondent to establish that one of the exceptions to
the return obligation applies. The policy underlying this is compati-
ble with the goal of restricting the use of exceptions only tn ex-
traordinary cases. It is very important for the United States to
become a treaty partner wherein the treaty actually operates to
bring about the return of children in appropriate cases. And by
shifting the burden to and placng a high-+ burden on, the respond-
ent who opposes return in proving, making a proof as to those ex-
ceptions, we are better ensuring that those exceptions will only __
erate in extraordinary cases, rather than routinely. And there is,
significantly, somc precedent for placing this difficult burden on
the person opposing return, who, in effect, has brought about a
change of custody by taking the child to this country. There are
two States by statute and one State by case 'aw in the U.S. which
require the plaintiff in an action to modify custody, to establish by
clear and convincing evidence that custody should be chenged.

Finally, I will turn to Philip to discuss the legalization of dozu-
ments if that is permissible with you.

Mr. FrRank. No. The understanding was t':at we would take one
witness and we would address questions to buth. But we ha' - one
witness from an organization that has a prepared statement.

‘1s. Horr. Ther. we stand ready to answer your a1 ‘stions.

[The statements of Ms. Hoff and Mr. Schwartz fe ow:]
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Chairman Frank, membors of the Subcommittee:

Yy nam2 is Patricia M. Hoff. I appreciate the opportunity to
appear before you today on behalf of the President of tne
American Bar Association, Robert MacCiate, and Harvey Golden,
chairman of the Family Law Section, in strong support of H.R.
2673, the "International Child Abduction Act. The ABA applauds
this committee for convening this hearing as the first item of
business at the gtart of the session, and pledges the full
support of the Aggociation in your efforts to promptly apprcve
this important legislation. Enactment of bill will enable the
United States to bring into force the Hague Convention on the
Civil Aspects of International Child Abduction, a treaty
expressly intended to safeguard children from the traumatic
consequences of international child abduction.

I serve currently as co-chair of the Family Law Section's Child
Custody Committeo, and as a member of that section's ad hoc
committee on the ratification and implementation of the Hague
Convention on the Civil Aspects of International Child
Abduction ("Hague Convention"). Previously, I participated in
the final negotiations on the Hague Convertion as congressional
advisor to the U.S. delegation, served as a member of the State
Department's Study Group on the conventicn, and drafted a legal
analysis of the Hague Convention at the request of the State
Departmenc. Joining me as the other representative of the ABA
is Philip Schwartz, who currently chairs the Federal
Legislation and Procedures Commj:tee of the Family Law Section
and the Subcommittee on the International Hague Convention on
the Civil Aspects of Child Abduction, Sectior of International
Law and Practice.
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The ABA's support for H.R. 2673 is a direct outgrowth of nearly
two decades of deep concern on the part of the Association --
as reflected in various ABA resolutions -- about the harmful
eftects tunat parental kidnapping has on children.

In October, 1980, Lawrence Stotter, past chairman of the Family
Law Section, represented the ABA as observer on the U.S.
delegat‘on at tihe final negotiations of the Convention.

Shortl, after the completion of the nrgotiations leading to the
final text of the treaty, the ABA in February 1981 adopted a
resolution urging "the appropriate government agencies to
approve and ratify the Convention on the Civil Aspects of
International Child Abduction as proposed by the Hague
Cor.ference or Private International Law."

Background

The child abduction treaty is designed to secure the prompt
return of children who have been wrongfully remo'ed from, or
retained outside of, their country of habitual residence, and
to facilitate the exercise of visitation rights across
international borders. Article 3 of the treaty defines when a
removal or retention is wrongful.

Once the Convention comes into force fc the United States, new
administrative and judicial remedies w..l be available to
secure the return of children who are wrongfully removed from
the U.S. to a ratifying country, or wrongfully retained in a
ratifying country. These remedies, cf course, wculd also apply
in the reverse situation, if a child is removed from a
ratifying country and wrongfully taken to, or retained in, the
U.S. Each country that ratifies the Convention must establish
at least one Central Authority to expeditiously process
incoming and outgoing requests for assistance in securing the
return of a child or the exercise of visitation rights. The
Zonvention also establishes a judicial remedy in wrongful
removal and retention cases which permit an aggrieved parent to
seek a court order for the ch.1ld's prompt return.

ihe Convention does not depend upon the existence of court
orders as a condition to returning children, nor does it seek
to settle disputes about legal custody rights. 1Its chief
objective is to restore the factual situation that exisced
prior to .he child's removal or retention. Once the child has
been returned, litigation over substantive child custody can
proceed. By promising a swift and almost certain return
remedy, the Convention should also have the effect of
discouraging abductions in ratifying countries, thereby
protecting children From emotionally and physically wrenching
upheavals.
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In June, 1986, in testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations
Committee, the ABA urged the Senate to promptly ratify the
treaty, and to swiftly enact legislation to ensure its
effective implementation. On October 9, 1986, by a vote of 98
to 0, the senate gave its advice and consent to ratification.

However, as indicated in the Secretary of State's submission of
the Convention to the President for transmission to the Senate,
the State Department has postporied depositing tne instrument of
ratification -- and thus postponed bringing the Convention into
